

# Annual Improvement Report 2014-15

### Incorporating the Corporate Assessment Report 2015

# Monmouthshire County Council

Issued: November 2015 Document reference: 332A2015



This Annual Improvement Report has been prepared on behalf of the Auditor General for Wales by Non Jenkins, Dave Wilson, Steve Wyndham, Allison Rees, Lisa Williams, Chris Pugh, Martin Gibson, Phil Morgan, Avril Watkins, Mike Palmer, Adam Marshall, Gareth Lewis and Paul Cunningham under the direction of Alan Morris.

> Huw Vaughan Thomas Auditor General for Wales Wales Audit Office 24 Cathedral Road Cardiff CF11 9LJ

The Auditor General is independent of government, and is appointed by Her Majesty the Queen. The Auditor General undertakes his work using staff and other resources provided by the Wales Audit Office Board, which is a statutory board established for that purpose and to monitor and advise the Auditor General. The Wales Audit Office is held to account by the National Assembly.

The Auditor General audits local government bodies in Wales, including unitary authorities, police, probation, fire and rescue authorities, national parks and community councils. He also conducts local government value for money studies and assesses compliance with the requirements of the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009.

Beyond local government, the Auditor General is the external auditor of the Welsh Government and its sponsored and related public bodies, the Assembly Commission and National Health Service bodies in Wales.

The Auditor General and staff of the Wales Audit Office aim to provide public-focused and proportionate reporting on the stewardship of public resources and in the process provide insight and promote improvement.

### Contents

Summary report	4
Purpose of this report	4
2014-15 performance audit work	7
Based on the work of the Wales Audit Office and relevant regulators, Estyn, CSSIW and the Welsh Language Commissioner, the Auditor General considers that it is uncertain whether Monmouthshire will comply with the requirements of the Local Government Measure during 2015-16	7
Recommendations and Proposals for Improvement	8
Detailed report	
Introduction	12
Vision and strategy	15
Governance and accountability	18
Use of resources	22
Collaboration and partnerships	30
Managing improvement	34
Performance and outcomes	41
Appendices	
Appendix 1 – Status of this report	53
Appendix 2 – Audit of Monmouthshire County Council's 2014-15 Improvement Plan	54
Appendix 3 – Audit of Monmouthshire County Council's assessment of 2013-14 performance	56
Appendix 4 – Annual Audit Letter	58
Appendix 5 – Summary of work carried out since the last AIR, including that of the 'relevant regulators'	60
Appendix 6 – The Well-being of Future Generations Act: a commentary on preparedness	62
Appendix 7 – Summary of key findings of reports issued since the last AIR by the Wales Audit Office, the CSSIW, Estyn and the Welsh Language Commissioner	63
Appendix 8 – National report recommendations 2014-15	69
Appendix 9 – Recommendations and areas for improvement made by CSSIW during the course of the year	74

## Summary report

### Purpose of this report

- 1 Each year, the Auditor General must report on how well Welsh councils, fire and rescue authorities, and national park authorities are planning improvement in delivering their services. This report sets out the findings of the work undertaken on behalf of the Auditor General by staff of the Wales Audit Office in Monmouthshire County Council (the Council) and also draws on the work of the relevant Welsh Inspectorates. The report summarises the assessments undertaken since the Auditor General published his last annual improvement report in June 2014 and includes the findings of the Auditor General's Corporate Assessment, undertaken in March 2015. Taking all these findings into account, the report records the Auditor General's conclusions on whether he believes that the Council will make arrangements to secure continuous improvement for 2015-16.
- 2 We want to find out if this report gives you the information you need and whether it is easy to understand. You can let us know your views by e-mailing us at info@audit.wales or writing to us at 24 Cathedral Road, Cardiff, CF11 9LJ.
- 3 The Auditor General has concluded that it is uncertain whether the Council will be able to respond positively to the internal and significant external challenges it faces and make arrangements to secure continuous improvement for 2015-16.
- 4 To inform his conclusion the Auditor General has also drawn on the findings of the Corporate Assessment work at the Council during March 2015, which are set out in this report. The Auditor General's Corporate Assessment concludes that the Council demonstrates ambition in its vision, enthusiasm to deliver and commitment to working collaboratively, but this needs to be supported by a clearly joined-up, strategic approach and effective delivery mechanisms.
- 5 We reached this conclusion because:

4

- the Council has a clearly articulated vision and sense of purpose that takes account of its local context, but need to be supported by a coherent organisational strategy to drive change and deliver its ambition; and
- a culture of mutual respect and trust exists between Councillors and officers, leading to productive working relationships, although there are examples of decision making that could have been more robust, informed and subject to effective challenge.

- 6 We also found that the Council has started to strengthen its strategic planning to ensure that resources are better managed to help deliver its vision:
  - the Council's financial management arrangements are generally sound, athough they could be further developed to better support the delivery of the Council's strategic vision and to meet the financial challenges ahead;
  - the Council has developed a People and Organisational Development Strategy, however, to make the best use of its people resources this Strategy needs to be underpinned by organisation-wide workforce planning, complete and accurate workforce data and a fully implemented, whole-Council appraisal process;
  - the Council has a clear strategic policy around the management of assets, but in practice, assets could be managed more effectively to support delivery of strategic priorities;
  - the Council is developing its Information Technology arrangements in order to support its strategic vision but more work needs to be done; and
  - the Council has adequate Information Management arrangements in place but acknowledges and has started to address some weaknesses.
- 7 We also found that:
  - The Council has a collaborative culture and engages well with stakeholders and community partners; it is developing delivery plans, targets and monitoring arrangements that will enable it to provide clarity about anticipated outcomes and demonstrate improvement.
  - Whilst systems, procedures and guidance are in place, the Council is not consistently managing performance, improvement and risks. We also found that, for 2013-14 and 2014-15, the Council was clear about what it was trying to achieve and can demonstrate a positive direction of travel in performance but due to limitations in some of its arrangements, it is not always able to demonstrate impact or quantify improved outcomes. We concluded that:
    - The Council's overall direction of travel in performance is positive but it has had mixed success in delivering its plans to improve outcomes.
    - The Council's education services for children and young people remain in special measures and Estyn will carry out a final monitoring visit in Autumn 2015 to evaluate whether or not the authority still requires special measures.

- The Council is working well to improve outcomes for adults but services for children remain weak in a number of areas. There are particular concerns around safeguarding.
- The Council shows ambition to regenerate the towns and create employment opportunities although has limited evidence to demonstrate improvement.
- The Council is committed to becoming a more efficient and effective organisation, however, demonstrating improvement is difficult due to weak target setting.
- The Council is improving its waste and recycling performance.
- The Council was generally delivering environmental services at aboveminimum levels and despite significant budget cuts, stakeholders were mostly positive about current services but had low awareness of future plans. The Council would find it difficult to take on new statutory duties that protect the public and the environment.
- The Council had made good progress in paying out Discretionary Housing Payments but because of some weaknesses in public information and policy documentation, it was uncertain that resources were provided to those in the greatest need.
- The Council has made positive progress to promote the Welsh language by engaging local residents and improving translation services.

### 2014-15 performance audit work

- In determining the breadth of work undertaken during the year, we considered the extent of accumulated audit and inspection knowledge as well as other available sources of information including the Council's own mechanisms for review and evaluation. For 2014-15, we undertook improvement reviews and a corporate assessment reporting under six themes: vision and strategy; governance and accountability; use of resources; collaboration and partnerships; managing improvement; and performance and outcomes.
- 9 To inform areas of the Corporate Assessment we reviewed the Council's approach to implementing new ways of working as 'tracers'. This review assessed the Council's approach to well-managed risk taking, the effectiveness with which it measures success and how it learns and revises approaches accordingly. The review comprised the following initiatives which are referred to throughout the report:
  - Town Centre Regeneration Teams
  - CMC2
  - Centre for Innovation
  - Community Coordination
- 10 The work carried out since the last AIR, including that of the 'relevant regulators', is set out in Appendix 5.
- 11 In addition to this programme of audit work, Monmouthshire County Council requested that the Auditor General undertake a review of the Council's preparedness for the proposed Well-being of Future Generations Act (the Act). This work is summarised in Appendix 6.

Based on the work of the Wales Audit Office and relevant regulators, Estyn, CSSIW and the Welsh Language Commissioner, the Auditor General considers that it is uncertain whether Monmouthshire will comply with the requirements of the Local Government Measure during 2015-16

- 12 A significant factor resulting in the Auditor General's conclusion that it is uncertain whether Monmouthshire will comply with the requirements of the Local Government Measure during 2015-16 is that the Council's education services for children and young people still require special measures. We will continue to review this situation throughout 2015-16, particularly in light of Estyn's final monitoring visit in Autumn 2015.
- 13 The key findings of reports issued since the last AIR by the Wales Audit Office, the CSSIW, Estyn and the Welsh Language Commissioner are summarised in Appendix 7.

### **Recommendations and Proposals for Improvement**

- 14 Given the wide range of services provided by the Council and the challenges it is facing, it would be unusual if we did not find things that can be improved. The Auditor General is able to:
  - make proposals for improvement if proposals are made to the Council, we would expect it to do something about them and we will follow up what happens;
  - make formal recommendations for improvement if a formal recommendation is made, the Council must prepare a response to that recommendation within 30 working days;
  - conduct a special inspection and publish a report and make recommendations; and
  - recommend to Ministers of the Welsh Government that they intervene in some way.
- 15 We have made a number of proposals for improvement to the Council during the year and those relating to the Corporate Assessment are included in this report. We have made no formal recommendations in this report. Where we have made proposals for improvement to the Council in this report and in our other reports we will continue to monitor them during the course of our improvement assessment work.

8

### **Corporate Assessment Proposals for Improvement**

16 We have made nine proposals for improvement as part of our March 2015 Corporate Assessment as follows:

#### Corporate Assessment Proposals for Improvement

- **P1** Engage more effectively with staff to ensure the Council's values are clearly evident across the organisation.
- P2 Improve strategic planning by:
  - · ensuring clear links between strategies and agreed priorities; and
  - developing cohesive strategies to underpin and support robust decision making.
- **P3** Ensure that the planned revisions and changes made to 'Check In Check Out' deliver a clear process of assessing and improving the performance of all staff and that department, team and individual objective setting is in line with the Council's corporate objectives.
- **P4** Ensure central specialist functions, such as finance and procurement, work more closely with individual service areas in identifying potential savings, the scope of savings achievable and the potential to use pooled budgets with partners.
- **P5** Adopt a more planned, risk-assessed approach to partnership and collaborative working to make better use of resources.
- **P6** Further develop and embed performance management arrangements to allow the Council to hold partners to account and to support the Local Service Board to deliver its plans.
- **P7** Strengthen the governance and challenge arrangements by:
  - ensuring that minutes of meetings are signed at the next suitable meeting in accordance with the Council's constitution to improve timeliness and transparency of public reporting; and
  - reconsider the Council's policy of not formally minuting Cabinet meetings.
- **P8** Develop the Council's workforce planning arrangements by including accurate data and key management information around workforce issues and statistics, reporting regularly to Senior Leadership and Management Teams to enable effective monitoring of progress and management of these issues on an ongoing basis.
- **P9** Improve performance management arrangements by:
  - ensuring planned improvements are tangible;
  - improving target setting to better reflect desired improvement and ensuring resources are allocated to deliver Council priorities through the Medium Term Financial Plan;
  - developing arrangements to identify intended outcomes, targets and data collection arrangements when services are being delivered through alternative models; and
  - improving data quality arrangements to ensure that performance reporting is accurate and that decisions are made based on robust information.

### Other Recommendations and Proposals for Improvement

- 17 The Auditor General also makes recommendations that may be relevant to Councils in his Local Government National Reports. A list of relevant recommendations contained in reports issued in 2014-15 can be found in Appendix 8.
- 18 In addition, recommendations and areas for improvement made by the CSSIW during the course of the year are set out in Appendix 9.

Detailed report



### Introduction

- 19 Under the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009 (the Measure), the Auditor General must report each year on how well Welsh councils, fire and rescue authorities, and national parks are planning for improvement in delivering their services. Appendix 1 provides more information about the Auditor General's powers and duties under the Measure.
- 20 In 2013-14, staff of the Wales Audit Office began a four-year cycle of Corporate Assessments of improvement authorities in Wales. This means that, in addition to an annual programme of improvement studies and audits of councils' approaches to improvement planning and reporting, each Council will receive an in-depth Corporate Assessment once during a four-year period. In the intervening years, we will keep track of developments and focus further assessment work on a number of key themes, developed in discussion with each Council.
- 21 We undertook our Corporate Assessment fieldwork in Monmouthshire County Council (the Council) during March 2015. This annual improvement report includes the Corporate Assessment report and also summarises the regulatory reports issued to the Council since the last annual improvement report was published in June 2014. Whilst the Corporate Assessment does not aim to provide a comprehensive analysis of the performance of all of the Council's services, it reports on the Council's track record of performance and outcomes as well as the key arrangements that are necessary to underpin improvements in services and functions.
- 22 This work has been undertaken by staff of the Wales Audit Office on behalf of the Auditor General. With help from Welsh inspectorates, Estyn (for education), the Care and Social Services Inspectorate for Wales (CSSIW), and the Welsh Language Commissioner, we have brought together a picture of what the Council is trying to achieve, how it is going about it, and the progress it has made since the Auditor General published his last annual improvement report. Finally, taking all this into account, the report records the Auditor General's conclusion on whether the Council is likely to make arrangements to secure continuous improvement for 2015-16.
- 23 This conclusion should not be seen as a definitive statement of organisational health or as a prediction of future success. Rather, it should be viewed as providing an opinion on the extent to which the arrangements currently in place are reasonably sound insofar as can be ascertained from the work carried out.
- 24 Our fieldwork for the Corporate Assessment focused on the extent to which arrangements are contributing to delivering improved service performance and outcomes for citizens. The corporate assessment sought to answer the following question:

### 'Is the Council capable of delivering its priorities and improved outcomes for citizens?'

#### 25 The Corporate Assessment covers the following:

#### Vision and strategic direction:

'Does the Council's vision and strategic direction support improvement?'

#### Governance and accountability:

'Do the Council's governance and accountability arrangements support robust and effective decision-making?'

#### Use of resources:

'Is the Council managing its resources effectively to deliver its planned improvements in performance and outcomes?'

#### **Collaboration and partnerships:**

'Are the Council's collaboration and partnership arrangements working effectively to deliver improved performance and outcomes?'

#### Managing improvement:

'Is the Council effectively managing its improvement programme?'

#### Performance and outcomes:

'Is the Council making progress on achieving its planned improvements in performance and outcomes?'

- 26 The conclusions in this report are based on the work carried out and, unless stated otherwise, reflect the situation at the point in time they were concluded.
- 27 Since conducting our Corporate Assessment fieldwork, we have met the Chief Executive, the Leader and the Head of Policy and Partnerships and have discussed our provisional findings. The Council has responded positively to those findings and is committed to addressing the issues raised.

The Council demonstrates ambition in its vision, enthusiasm to deliver and commitment to working collaboratively, but this needs to be supported by a clearly joined-up strategic approach and effective delivery mechanisms

### Vision and strategy

The Council has a clearly articulated vision and sense of purpose that takes account of its local context, but need to be supported by a coherent organisational strategy to drive change and deliver its ambition

- 28 The Single Integrated Plan identifies three themes and within each theme it defines three outcomes as follows:
  - Nobody Is Left Behind
    - Older people are able to live their good life
    - People have access to appropriate and affordable housing
    - People have good access and mobility
  - · People Are Confident, Capable and Involved
    - People's lives are not affected by alcohol and drug misuse
    - Families are supported
    - People feel safe
  - Our County Thrives
    - Business and enterprise
    - People have access to practical and flexible learning
    - People protect and enhance the environment
- 29 The Partnership Administration set out its political priorities in the 2012 Partnership Agreement and these are mirrored in the 'Improvement Plan 2014-17' (the Improvement Plan) which are clearly aligned to the Single Integrated Plan themes and outcomes. These are education, safeguarding vulnerable people and supporting businesses and job creation.
- 30 These strategic priorities take account of local targets and national priorities and focus on outcomes that are important to local people and those highlighted as in need of improvement by recent Wales Audit Office, CSSIW and Estyn audit, regulation and inspection reviews. The Council also places its priorities in the context of sustainable, resilient communities, reflecting the thrust of the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act.

- 31 To achieve these priorities the Council has four Improvement Objectives:
  - We will provide an improved education provision for Monmouthshire.
  - We will work to help people live their own lives by building flexible and responsive services.
  - We want to enable our county to thrive.
  - We want to be an efficient, effective and sustainable organisation.
- 32 The Council's political leadership has been proactive in reviewing its political priorities and setting out its aspirations in the light of a changing financial climate. In February 2015, the Council's political partnership affirmed its direction of travel confirming commitment to the Single Integrated Plan outcomes, making no changes to its values and retaining its existing three core priorities but proposing to add a fourth –'maintaining locally accessible services'. This provides a clear basis on which officers should plan and deliver services. In addition, the political partnership commits the Council to being an early adopter of the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act.
- 33 However, the Council does not translate its ambition effectively into the way it plans for improvement. The Council's Improvement Plan 2014-17 included 49 measures of performance against its four Improvement Objectives of which only 28 (57 per cent) had specific targets for improvement. The absence of clear targets made it difficult for the Council to demonstrate the extent of planned improvement, and made it difficult to hold managers and members to account or provide challenge throughout the wider organisation. The Council has addressed many of these issues in its Improvement Plan 2015-17 but of the 36 performance indicators, three do not currently have targets, three of the targets have reduced from 2014-15 to 2015-16 with no explanation and it is insufficiently clear how some targets support the Council's improvement priorities.
- In addition to the lack of clarity in some areas of the Improvement Plans about the extent of planned improvement, strategies that should underpin delivery of the Council's Improvement Objectives are not clearly joined up and therefore do not fully support the Council's aspirations to drive continuous improvement, in a coordinated way. For example, the Council has key strategies such as the Medium Term Financial Plan, People and Organisational Development Strategy and an Asset Management Plan. However, from these documents, there is no clear expression of the future shape of the Council, such as: how many staff will be needed and what skills are required to deliver the Council's priorities; what skills gaps exist and how these will be filled; what this means for future council buildings and the likely impact of information technology. The current funding reductions facing local government will require significant changes in service delivery and this will, for example, affect future workforce requirements. Responding to these changes will require cohesive plans and strategies.

35 The Council's Improvement Objectives are wide reaching and the 2015 Monmouthshire Partnership Agreement sets out political priorities for investment and dis-investment. These priorities have not been clearly reflected in the Council's existing strategies, although the Council is now starting to address this. As a result, the Council cannot demonstrate that its resources have been or will be channelled to where it wants to make the most impact.

### The Council clearly sets out its expectations of a culture of open and inclusive leadership, although as yet these are not fully embedded within the organisation

- 36 The Council has clearly articulated its values. Its Improvement Plan 2014-17 defines its culture through a set of values that aim to underpin all the work of the Council and guide the behaviours that are expected of everyone working for or working with the Council. These values are: openness; fairness; flexibility and teamwork. The Council's political leaders clearly articulate the Council's vision and strategies and provide positive leadership. Cabinet members have a clear understanding that the Council is moving from a pure service delivery organisation to an enabling authority, working with communities to help them deliver improvement themselves. Members understand that this will involve changing the way in which some services are provided and who provides them.
- 37 The Council has an ambition and enthusiasm to promote new ways of working and approaches to service delivery but these do not always deliver in line with key strategies and are not always well communicated or understood across the Council. It has introduced a structured approach to identifying budget savings, corporate templates for service plans and webcast council meetings, which are positive developments and are in line with organisational values. However, its three-year 'Centre of Innovation' project was terminated after its first year following criticism by members; and the Council is currently considering the future purpose of its Community Interest Company CMC2 after changes to government grants threaten its ongoing financial viability.
- 38 The Council recognises that it needs to do more to communicate better. During our Corporate Assessment we asked a small focus group of staff about the Improvement Objectives and only one person recognised them accurately. The Council's own recent self-assessment as part of its preparation for the Corporate Assessment identified weaknesses in communication. This weakness was echoed at the recent staff event organised by the Council where some staff raised concerns about communication.
- 39 Although the Council's political leadership is clear about the Council's priorities, these are often not translated effectively into action, or reflected constructively in the way risks are defined, assessed and managed. For 2014-15 the Council's risk register identified three risks as low risk, seven as medium and one as a high risk to the whole authority. The high risk was 'potential that negative findings from pending CSSIW and Estyn inspections will divert energy from an ambitious transformation programme'. This might be read as implying that the Council is more concerned about the risk of regulators diverting them from the transformation programme than the risk of not addressing weaknesses in core services.

17

## Governance and accountability

A culture of mutual respect and trust exists between Councillors and officers, leading to productive working relationships, although there are examples of decision making that could have been more robust, informed and subject to effective challenge

The Council has well-defined roles and responsibilities, is developing a culture of accountability and is engaging with staff to better embed its expected values and behaviours

- 40 The Council's constitution is up to date. It was last updated in September 2014 and clearly sets out roles and responsibilities for members and officers.
- 41 Relationships between members and senior officers are positive. They are underpinned by mutual respect and trust. There is a strong culture of professionalism amongst members and a number proactively take personal responsibility for their roles.
- 42 Council business is generally conducted in a professional and constructive manner. The Council's values of openness, fairness, flexibility and teamwork can be seen in the way that meetings operate. For example, Council meetings are structured to ensure input from cabinet members and allow questions from opposition leaders. Officers are in attendance to answer questions of a technical nature and, as most meetings are webcast live, the Council shows that it promotes openness at this level.
- 43 A range of guidance and training is made available to members. An area where this is clearly demonstrated is in relation to the scrutiny function. The Council's Scrutiny and Executive protocol is a guide for members and other parties which outlines the interface between Scrutiny and the Executive, and the procedural elements that underpin the relationship. The protocol sets out key responsibilities, processes and the overall scrutiny framework. There is also a scrutiny handbook available, providing a higher level and more simplified introduction and guide to the scrutiny process. This guidance supplements the procedures set out in the Constitution and provides practical support.
- 44 Council values are becoming more embedded across the wider organisation. The Council has pro-actively engaged with staff and sought their views in a variety of ways during 2014-15. For example, a staff event was attended by over 1,000 staff from different directorates and 719 staff from across the Council responded to its staff survey. At the staff event, attendees raised both strengths and concerns about a range of issues, some of which indicated that the Council's values are not always demonstrated in practice. These included concerns about openness, communication, decision making and how well staff perceive they are valued by the Council. Some of these concerns were repeated to us during our Corporate Assessment work. The 2014-15 staff survey showed better results with just over 50 per cent of respondents saying that they felt the 'Authority lives and breathes its corporate values of openness, fairness, flexibility and teamwork'. The Council has taken action to work with a small staff group to better understand staff concerns and to take appropriate action.

#### Well-managed risk taking and the quality of decision making are sometimes hindered by a lack of strategic direction, poor data quality, and limitations in legal monitoring

- 45 The lack of cohesive strategies results in some initiatives being approved without the Council being clear about how they deliver improved outcomes. For example, outcome measures for the Council's Centre for Innovation and Community Coordination initiatives and Community Interest Company, CMC2, were not well defined but were duly approved. Whilst well-managed risk taking is necessary within the public sector, members must be clear about how initiatives fit into the overall strategic framework to ensure that outcomes are clear and ill-thoughtthrough risks are avoided.
- 46 There is evidence that data quality is not as robust as it could be in all areas. We carried out a small sample check of data quality, reviewing three national strategic indicators and three local indicators and their underlying systems. We identified poor target setting, data collection arrangements and controls for three of the indicators, which resulted in the inaccurate reporting of performance. As a result of these concerns about the current levels of controls on data quality, members cannot always be certain that decisions are being based on robust and accurate information in reports.
- 47 Legal support for decision making is limited. The Monitoring Officer/Head of Legal Services is not a member of the Senior Leadership Team although he has a general open invitation to attend meetings. Whilst reports presented to Cabinet are routinely verified by the Council's Monitoring Officer/Head of Legal Services, this is often in the latter stages of drafting, which limits the opportunity to comment on the quality of the report and robustly assess whether they are fair and balanced, and all important legal issues are considered.

### The Council has improved the transparency of its public reporting of Council business, but some weaknesses remain

- 48 The Council's website sets out information for all its public committees and it contains links to access key records such as agendas, minutes and decisions. At the time of our review, the actual information available on the website was limited and key elements were missing, highlighting weak governance arrangements. The Council is currently upgrading its website with mod gov<sup>1</sup> and is retrospectively populating the website.
- 49 There have been instances of significant delays in relation to the approval of select-committee minutes. The constitution states that minutes should be approved at the next suitable meeting. However, we identified instances where minutes were not approved until several meetings later, and we were unable to tell from the information available why this delay had occurred.

1 mod.gov is an app for automatically downloading, viewing, and annotating meeting papers of local authorities and other organisations that use the modern.gov decision management system.

19

50 Cabinet decisions are recorded, scrutinised and then made available on the Council website. Neither the Local Government Act 1972 nor the Council's Constitution require minutes of Cabinet meetings to be taken and subsequently approved as an accurate record. However, we consider the taking and approval of minutes to be good practice, particularly where the Cabinet has considered a number of options before taking a decision.

#### The Council is taking steps to improve scrutiny but progress is sometimes hampered by poor quality of information and inconsistently robust challenge

- 51 Scrutiny is improving and has come a long way from an earlier low base. In 2010 a Wales Audit Office review of Monmouthshire's scrutiny arrangements concluded that 'Scrutiny is beginning to provide a more robust challenge and is starting to have a positive impact on the business of the Council'.
- 52 Select Committee chairs now determine their programmes, with the support of the Scrutiny Manager, drawing from a wide range of sources, including: the Cabinet and Council Forward Planner; suggestions from members, officers and the public; and the Council's risk assessment. Work programmes are updated accordingly as new matters emerge. All scrutiny work programmes are publicly available online and meetings are webcast. Pre-scrutiny meetings are held to determine the line of questioning to improve the effectiveness of the sessions, and recommendations are logged and actions followed up. All of this contributes to better processes underpinning the scrutiny function.
- 53 Select Committee members say they are well supported by training opportunities but take-up is low. Extensive training is provided for scrutiny members, which is organised and co-ordinated by the Scrutiny Manager. Training has covered a broad range of areas, including raising the bar in scrutiny, challenge, performance management, financial management, and schools' finances. However, although training for Select Committee members on performance management information was provided in summer 2014, less than 40 per cent of members attended this training.
- 54 Despite an established scrutiny system and protocol being in place, the ability to proactively challenge is hindered by tensions relating to cabinet member attendance, participation at meetings and poor quality information. We understand that it is rare for Cabinet Members not to attend Select Committees but on the occasions when we observed recent Select Committees a number of decisions were being scrutinised but the relevant Cabinet Members were not present. The reports were presented by officers, who also responded to queries raised. For one decision, relating to a policy matter, the issue could not be resolved as the Cabinet Member was not present. An instance was also observed where, although the Cabinet Member was in attendance, the Member did not present the report nor respond to any queries, both of which were done by the officer.

- 55 Our observations also showed examples where: reports were not clear enough for members to understand important issues; members expressed concern about the perceived over-positivity of reports and the lack of objectivity; and a report was deferred because of the lack of information. Unless Select Committee members receive appropriate information in a timely manner, they will be unable to carry out the function effectively.
- 56 The lack of some clear targets sometimes makes it difficult for scrutiny members to assess performance and provide adequate challenge of cabinet members and officers, which hinders accountability.
- 57 However, there is a growing culture of individual accountability amongst senior politicians. The Leader has recently introduced member appraisals and regular one-to-one meetings with his Cabinet Members across both political groups in the partnership administration to support development and hold them to account for performance within their portfolios. This is being developed and managed well and has been received constructively amongst all Cabinet Members, with a positive impact in terms of strengthening accountabilities and understanding of roles and responsibilities.
- 58 Heads of Service challenge sessions have been introduced with the relevant Cabinet Member and Chief Officer attending each of these sessions. Seven sessions have been held to date with three more scheduled. The Council has started to evaluate the Heads of Service Challenge sessions to identify what impact these sessions are having and whether any changes need to be introduced. This shows a commitment to improving the effectiveness of internal challenge. Our observation of one of these sessions found the process was well structured and welcomed by officers and members as an opportunity to share information but it is too early to say what impact they are having on service outcomes.
- 59 The Council co-operates well with external review bodies to support delivery of the regulatory programmes and responds promptly to sign off reports, but sometimes is not fully accepting of messages and sees regulation as a distraction from its own core business. As a result, some services may take longer to make important improvements to policies and processes and to improve outcomes.

## Use of resources

The Council has started to strengthen its strategic planning to ensure that resources are better managed to help deliver its vision

The Council's financial management arrangements are generally sound, although they could be further developed to better support the delivery of the Council's strategic vision and to meet the financial challenges ahead

- 60 The Council has established generally robust financial management arrangements. A Medium Term Financial Plan exists, which is subject to regular review and update to reflect changing circumstances and is supported by well-developed budgetary control arrangements. Overall, the Council has a good track record of managing its finances within budget.
- 61 The Council faces significant financial challenges, in common with other public bodies across Wales. During autumn 2014, the Welsh Government announced that the Council's revenue funding would be reduced by 4.5 per cent. This clearly presented significant challenges to the Council and, whilst savings totalling some £5.3 million were identified meaning that a balanced budget was set for 2015-16, a £10 million funding gap exists over the remainder of the Medium Term Financial Plan period (2016-17 to 2018-19).
- 62 The Council has implemented a constructive approach to deciding where savings would be made and has improved its budget monitoring arrangements. It has developed detailed savings plans to help it deliver a balanced budget for 2015-16. The proposals have been subject to wide-ranging consultation between members, officers and the wider public. Detailed monitoring and reporting arrangements have also been introduced, and these are being further developed for 2015-16, to support the delivery of the planned savings.
- 63 The Council's public engagement exercise on budget-setting resulted in 27 ideas that were generated by the public and that have been implemented by the Council. This level of adoption of ideas generated by the public is very positive and demonstrates effective public engagement by a Council that is also willing to listen.
- 64 To date the emphasis within the budget setting process has been on individual service areas identifying potential savings. Whilst services are very well placed to do this, we found only very limited support from central Council functions, such as finance and procurement and that corporate support is only provided on request. Unless the Council adopts a 'holistic' approach drawing on the wider skills within the Council it will be more difficult to address the funding gap.

- 65 The availability of reserves to cover future variations from the Medium Term Financial Plan is very limited. The Council has set a minimum prudent level of general reserves, which it aims to maintain at between four and six per cent of its net budget. The closing usable general reserves level of £7.1 million at 31 March 2015, according to the unaudited 2014-15 financial statements represented 4.8 per cent of the net budget. If it is to maintain them at above four per cent, the Council's capacity to utilise its reserves to help it bridge the funding gap is therefore very limited. The closing earmarked reserves balance at 31 March 2015 is some £10.9 million according to the unaudited accounts. Further use of reserves is planned to support the 2015-16 budget, using £1.65 million from earmarked reserves and £40,000 from general reserves. The Council's overall financial position has, however, benefitted by some £330,000 during 2014-15 in that a £31,000 surplus was achieved against budget and the planned £296,000 use of general reserves was not required.
- 66 At the time of our Corporate Assessment fieldwork, the Council did not have an Income Generation Strategy setting out its policy in respect of increases to fees and charges, although such a policy has been subsequently approved in October 2015. In the absence of a clear policy, services could apply an inconsistent approach to setting fees and charges and the Council could not have used fees and charges as an effective lever to support delivery of the strategic priorities.
- 67 On 27 November 2014 the Auditor General issued an Annual Audit Letter to the Council. The letter summarised the key messages arising from his statutory responsibilities under the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004 as the Appointed Auditor and his reporting responsibilities under the Code of Audit Practice. The Auditor General issued an unqualified opinion on the Council's accounting statements confirming that they present a true and fair view of the Council's financial position and transactions. The Annual Audit Letter can be found in Appendix 4 of this report.
- 68 In light of the ongoing challenges facing councils due to reduced funding, the Wales Audit Office carried out local and national reviews to assess whether authorities are financially resilient by reviewing their financial health and how they are budgeting and delivering on required savings. In respect of Monmouthshire, we concluded that the Council had generally adequate financial management arrangements but there were some shortcomings that may impact on its ability to deliver its financial plans.
- 69 We came to this conclusion because:
  - the Council had a good track record of operating within budget but was unable to demonstrate that previous years' individual savings targets had been met because of some weaknesses in the budget monitoring arrangements; and
  - the Council had introduced plans and arrangements to deliver savings but there
    were some weaknesses that needed to be addressed to ensure it delivers the
    savings it needs to make.

The Council has developed a People and Organisational Development Strategy, however, to make the best use of its people resources this Strategy needs to be underpinned by organisation-wide workforce planning, complete and accurate workforce data and a fully implemented, whole-Council appraisal process

The Council has developed a People and Organisational Development Strategy, but gaps remain in its strategic approach to effectively managing the workforce

- 70 The Council's People and Organisational Development strategy sets out clearly the Council's ambitions for its staff. The strategy states its overarching intention is 'connecting people to purpose' and further states that it will 'connect our people to one another, to purpose and the resources available, in order to spur innovation and performance, this should mean that our investment in people development activity is in line with our core purpose as an organisation, which is to deliver sustainable and resilient communities'. However, the strategy could be developed further to show how its organisational 'shape' will change from the Council it is now, to its future state, and what it will look like, operating with reduced finances and people.
- 71 The Council's People and Organisational Development Strategy action plan includes the detail to show how it will implement the required changes. The action plan contains actions that focus on the development of staff, volunteers and apprentices, with others centred on evaluating activities undertaken previously. Because the impact of the austerity measures on service delivery has not yet been assessed, it is unclear from the action plan how the Council intends to develop and shape the future structure and organisation of its functions. The People and Organisational Development Strategy does include links to other key strategies that will affect the shape and size of the workforce.

Integrated workforce planning is not being conducted on a Council-wide basis and this could hinder the Council's achievement of its strategic priorities

- 72 Service Improvement Plans do not routinely contain details of future workforce planning. There is evidence that workforce planning takes place in some service areas, for example, the Children and Young People's Directorate, but it is not consistently applied and is not conducted on a Council-wide basis, to link workforce requirements to organisational objectives, financial plans, and service delivery.
- Preparing a workforce plan for the whole Council will help strategic planning by identifying opportunities for redeploying and retraining people and providing an opportunity for more joined-up planning across service areas or departments. Without an organisation-wide plan there is a risk that changes to service delivery in one area may have unplanned or unintended effects on other services. Management teams will also be less able to manage workforce changes, to ensure that the Council is making the best use of its staff resources, to achieve its objectives.

The Council's Human Resources policies and plans do not maximise staff capacity and capability

- 74 The Council has introduced its revised appraisal process, 'Check in Check Out'. The stated purpose of this process is 'enabling staff to know what is expected of them, to agree how values and behaviours are linked to how staff perform at work and to ensure that all our work links to the wider purpose of Monmouthshire County Council'.
- 75 The purpose of Check in Check Out is not well understood by staff, managers or members. Some staff described Check In Check Out as a process to generate innovative ideas for cost-saving initiatives. Some managers were not aware of the target set by the Council for completion of appraisals and current data regarding sickness levels and some members were not aware of Check in Check Out at all. Guidance on Check in Check Out is being reviewed by the Council in the light of difficulties that have arisen since its launch. This indicates that the Check in Check Out appraisal process has not been well communicated or implemented.
- 76 Check in Check Out does not sufficiently identify training needs to enable the Council to develop a cohesive and co-ordinated corporate training plan. As a result, the Council cannot be sure that all training meets organisational needs, that all skills gaps are being met or that overall training resources are being deployed effectively.

People management is not well supported by Information and Communication Technology (ICT) or managed strategically

- 77 The People Services IT system, provided via an external company, is not fully fit for purpose as it hinders the accurate capture and reporting of key workforce information. The workforce data and statistics provided from the system are inadequate. For example, sickness days lost per Full Time Equivalent (FTE) in the Council were incorrectly reported as 11 days per FTE and required manual calculations to obtain an accurate figure. The Council advised that the correct figure is 9.89 days per FTE. The system provider was also responsible for a four-to-six-week delay in the roll out of a self service function for managers. This indicates that the Council is poorly provided with workforce data requiring inefficient use of its own resources to rectify deficits.
- 78 Members and senior managers within the Council do not receive sufficient accurate data to help them manage the workforce strategically. The failure to collect and maintain accurate data on the profile of the workforce and statistics on a range of key workforce indicators and regularly report this to Senior Management and Leadership hinders effective management and scrutiny.

The Council has recognised that the human resources service and model will not effectively support Council services to achieve planned improvements

- 79 The Council is taking action to improve the Human Resources support provided to managers. The Council's People Services function sits within the Commercial and People Development Directorate of the Council. Its Service Improvement Plan states that People Services need 'to understand their service, their service pressures and maintain the realisation that they are the customer, sometimes they feel that People Services behave in a way that communicates that People Services are the customer and that there are too many hoops to go through to achieve what they need to achieve for their service area'. This indicates that managers recognise the weaknesses and are actively seeking to address them.
- 80 The People Services team recognises that its service provision is inconsistent across the Council. A recent restructure has attempted to put in place 'same staff, same support, same directorate'. Some services are satisfied with the support received from the People Services, but more work is required to reach a suitable and consistent standard across the Council.

The Council has put in place measures to engage with staff but it is too early to tell whether these are having an impact

- 81 The Council aims in its People and Organisational Development Strategy to 'connect its people to one another, to purpose and resources available'. Whilst we found that communication with staff through the use of modern technology is welcomed by staff, some staff within the Council who are not connected feel 'out of the loop' in respect of communications and engagement on decisions which affect them.
- 82 This sense of disconnect is more prominent for staff who do not work out of Magor or Usk and/or do not have use of information technology as part of their job role and work location. The Council's Staff Conference in November 2014, highlighted these issues and the Council has since begun to address some of these concerns. It has established a staff forum called Monmouthshire Minds, is undertaking a staff survey, which at the time of our corporate assessment had received 500 responses, and is implementing senior management visits to diverse sites to update staff on key messages. The Communications and Engagement team has set an objective to 'improve communications to ensure a sense of belonging and feeling 'part of it' through an understanding of what happens at a whole authority level'. This demonstrates the Council is committed to improving communication with all staff, but it is too early to assess the impact of the activities the Council is undertaking.

# The Council has a clear strategic policy around the management of assets, but in practice, assets could be managed more effectively to support delivery of strategic priorities

- 83 The Council has a clear policy setting out how it should make the best use of its assets. Its Asset Management Plan links the use of its assets to the delivery of its strategic objectives, including the need for the Council's land and buildings to be in the right place to meet the needs of service users. The Asset Management Plan states that asset management should help to improve outcomes and deliver priorities, and it links the management of assets to the Single Integrated Plan, the People and Organisational Development Strategy and the Medium Term Financial Plan. Although the Asset Management Plan contains some examples of impact and reflects national priorities, particularly the likely reduction in the number of local authorities as a result of public sector reform, the People and Organisational Development Strategy does not refer, in turn, to the Asset Management Plan. In addition, the Medium Term Financial Plan itself does not reflect how assets should be best used to deliver outcomes and there is no evidence of public consultation on how the Council uses its assets.
- 84 The Council has put in place clear structures to support the management of its assets. A member-led board oversees all of the Council's regeneration and asset projects and an officer working group monitors the delivery of the Asset Management Plan. However, the process for translating the Asset Management Plan policies into operational activity is inadequate. The Council's service planning guidance makes no reference to asset management and Service Improvement Plans do not indicate how services intend to use assets to improve outcomes for their customers and/or increase service efficiencies.
- 85 The Council has a clear framework for managing the performance of its assets, but it is not fully effective. The Council has processes to ensure that its assets are kept in good condition, including programmes of planned and cyclical maintenance, and data on its assets is stored on a terrier database. The Asset Management Plan contains performance indicators which are linked to the Council's strategic objectives, but these are mainly quantitative and are not reported as part of the Council's corporate performance management framework.

### The Council is developing its Information Technology arrangements in order to support its strategic vision but more work needs to be done

- 86 The Council has a strategy for the use of technology but this does not show the extent of planned improvement needed to demonstrate success. The Digital Strategy (iCounty) sets out the Council's overall planned direction of travel for IT and digital technology, together with measurable outcomes. In order to demonstrate that the aims of the strategy have been achieved and to monitor progress, the Council needs to set specific targets for the delivery of these outcomes.
- 87 The ICT programme has appropriate Member and officer oversight. The Digital Board meets regularly and oversees the implementation of the iCounty Strategy. It advises but has no decision-making powers. The Board consists of two Cabinet Members, representatives from CMC2 (a Council owned Community Interest Company) and Shared Resource Services (SRS) and Council officers. The Digital Board reports to Cabinet periodically.
- 88 The Council has an appropriate structure to oversee ICT delivery. Day-to-day operational matters are overseen by the ICT Business Change Team. The team consists of managers from SRS, business partners and Council directorates. The strategic purpose of the ICT Business Change Team is to help the Council, SRS and partners communicate, deliver, develop and join up their ICT systems in a timely manner whilst avoiding duplication. The ICT Business Change Team has two main operational functions. It seeks to resolve reported problems and filters proposals for enhancements to assess whether they can be developed within existing products or processes.
- 89 Satisfaction across the Council with IT services is mixed. Some departmental managers raised concerns, specifically referring to a lack of understanding about the prioritisation of responses to hardware and software faults as well as concerns over the HR IT systems referred to above. This feedback was received via focus groups with a small number of staff representing a cross section of the Council. However, we did receive positive feedback from some senior officers and members.
- 90 The Council has IT risk management processes in place, but there are weaknesses in the reporting of IT risks to the Corporate Risk Register. Whilst some very high level IT risks are included in the Corporate Risk Register, risks relating to the replacement Social Services IT system project are not. There is a project-specific risk register, but some key risks are not considered. The Social Services IT system project contains some significant risks such as confidentiality of information, its development by an external company (CMC2) with no track record of developing these complex systems and the requirement for significant changes to working practices. Furthermore, the future of CMC2 as a software developer is uncertain, which highlights potential risks around ongoing support for this complex and critical system. Unless risks such as these are clearly documented, rated and mitigated against, the Council places itself at considerable risk as a consequence of its approach to IT developments.

91 The Council is evaluating its ICT services, and regularly receives feedback on performance from SRS to the Council in 'performance dashboards'. It is awaiting the results from a SOCITM market and value for money test.

### The Council has adequate Information Management arrangements in place but acknowledges and has started to address some weaknesses

- 92 The Council has adequate arrangements in place to manage information securely, although there was a minor breach in 2014. Internal arrangements include policies and procedures relating to information governance including retention and disposal policies, an information governance group, an information manager and a Data Protection/Freedom of Information officer. A senior manager is the dedicated Senior Information Risk Owner and the Council can access an information security support service through one of its IT contracts. There was an incident in 2014, involving the inadvertent disclosure of bank details. This seems to have been dealt with quickly, and appropriate lessons learned.
- 93 As a result of this incident, the Council recognised the need to reinforce information security management and has taken appropriate action. It has undertaken further awareness-raising activity with staff who prepare reports. Information governance will be included in induction training and all managers are expected to attend mandatory data-protection training. Members also receive data-protection training. The Council is also developing a revised set of guidelines for committeereport writers, outlining expectations and guidance regarding the format and content of reports. This demonstrates a commitment to reviewing and improving arrangements.

## Collaboration and partnerships

The Council has a collaborative culture and engages well with stakeholders and community partners; it is developing delivery plans, targets and monitoring arrangements that will enable it to provide clarity about anticipated outcomes and demonstrate improvement

The Council is proactive at working collaboratively with a range of stakeholders and partners and is improving accountability and scrutiny arrangements

- 94 The Council has a strong collaborative approach to providing services and recognises that given the current financial climate and what the Council deems as the 'social capital' (community resource and skills) within the county, working with partners is key to sustaining services. Collaborative working is actively sought by the Council and partner organisations value the 'can do' approach and willingness to seek joint solutions. The Council's approach to partnership activity is not documented or part of an overall strategy and is largely 'optimistic' rather than strategic. A recent example is the CMC2 community interest company where its purpose continues to be re-defined as opportunities emerge or previous ventures fail. Making the most of opportunities is positive, but such an approach means the Council is not always clear whether it gets what it needs from partnership working to achieve better outcomes for citizens. A more planned, risk-assessed approach would make better use of resources and manage potential duplication.
- 95 The Council works collaboratively in a number of different ways, both formally and informally. Examples include working with neighbouring councils to deliver Housing and Council Tax Benefit, ICT and the Education Achievement Service. The Y Prentis scheme with Melin Homes provides apprenticeships, and the In One Place project brought together health bodies, housing associations, and neighbouring councils to provide extra care housing solutions. Discussions are ongoing with Gwent Police to explore the possible sharing of facilities, and with the South Wales Fire and Rescue Service to share data about those at risk from fire. The Council's community co-ordination projects in Abergavenny and Caldicot are positive examples of partnership working with Health colleagues to develop locally-based support for vulnerable people.
- 96 CSSIW recognises that the Council works well with partners to deliver help, care and protection and shows a high level of enthusiasm and commitment to corporate parenting.
- 97 New ways of working are readily embraced, for example, through Community Interest Companies. Community Interest Companies are subject to governance checks by an independent regulator and are viewed positively by the Council as a means of engaging with local businesses, and encouraging citizens to participate. This is particularly the case for citizens who may not engage with the Council directly. There are two Community Interest Companies; one set up by the Council – CMC2, and one set up autonomously by a community group – the Caldicot Town Team (which contributes to delivering the Seven for Severnside Plan). The vision and business plan for CMC2 are unclear and have changed several times since its

inception. Although wholly owned by the Council, information about the operation of CMC2 to the Council is limited and it is difficult for members to be assured that CMC2 is delivering as planned.

- 98 Arrangements for holding partners to account and scrutinising their activities are improving but this remains challenging with the number of partners and delivery channels used. A lack of clarity about the aims and measurable anticipated improvements from collaborative projects also makes holding partners to account more difficult. We found the Council sometimes struggles to articulate what it is trying to achieve in clear terms, resulting in different understanding.
- 99 Stronger outcome reporting and regular liaison mean the Council is better placed to monitor how well the Shared Resource Service is delivering agreed outcomes, and there are member aspirations that the newly formed Education Achievement Service Audit Committee will further challenge the corporate governance aspects of the company's performance.
- 100 The Council is particularly keen to involve local community groups to provide and shape services and the Whole Place Strategy is key to delivering this. New opportunities are sought out, for example, the Abergavenny Business Improvement District project.
- 101 The recent evaluation of the Whole Place Strategy (reported to the Stronger Communities Select Committee 30 January 2015):
  - recognised the enthusiasm amongst officers and citizens for the approach and positive features on which to build for the longer term;
  - reported progress against proposals for improvement raised by the Wales Audit Office previously;
  - recognised that the increasing number of groups and partners falling within Whole Place can cause confusion about roles, responsibilities, reporting and accountability and makes it difficult to clearly show how actions by the various groups contribute towards delivering the Council's aspirations; and
  - agreed a review of Community Governance to make these aspects clearer in the future, which is due to be concluded shortly.
- 102 Following its re-launch in 2012 the Local Service Board has been providing a forum for mainly public sector partners responsible for services in Monmouthshire to come together. Revised terms of reference have been agreed but these are not accessible on the Local Service Board website. The older sub-groups have also been rationalised but again we were unable to locate these on the website. The Local Service Board which is now supported by a Programme Board and three operational groups the Gwent Needs Assessment Group, the Engagement and Participation Group and the new Single Integrated Plan Performance Group met for the first time in September 2014. Activity to date has focussed on setting the future path for the Local Service Board and ensuring it understands the needs of the community. Members feel they have a strong footing on which to take this forward that reflects their respective needs.

- 103 The Single Integrated Plan outlines a broad work programme for 2013-2017 for the Local Service Board and member organisations. Specific delivery plans that describe what actions will be taken, by whom and when, to contribute to the overall work programme are being finalised. Performance management arrangements, including specific measures and how to collect the underlying data (some of which is not collected now) are developing, and the Council anticipates the new arrangements will be in place by the end of the year. These documents and arrangements are key to ensuring the Local Service Board can clearly set out what it intends to improve, how it will do this, and how it will measure impact. The plans should also allow greater monitoring of progress and scrutiny both by Local Service Board members and those of the respective partner organisations. The Council has plans to establish a Scrutiny Panel which will challenge the performance of the Local Service Board in future.
- 104 The outcome of the Community Governance review, completion of detailed delivery plans (particularly for the Local Service Board and Whole Place) and strengthening the performance management and accountability arrangements, together with an adaptable outlook, mean the Council should be able to build resilience and manage its partnership activity in a more sustainable way.
- 105 There is some use of pooled budgets and partners recognise that sharing facilities, skills and information are of equal importance. Finding ways to involve Local Service Board members more in the Council's budget setting process and setting more collaborative and pooled budgets where appropriate will help delivery of shared outcomes.
- 106 Notwithstanding this, there are a number of partnership schemes where the future direction and operation are being considered partly in the light of funding constraints. These include Y Prentis (with Melin Homes) and CMC2 (future ICT developments).

The strategic vision for the Shared Resource Service was not formally established at the outset, which contributed to weaknesses in how the emerging service was managed and governed. Partners have acknowledged these issues and are addressing them as part of an ongoing internal strategic review

- 107 The Shared Resource Service (SRS) is a collaboration between the Council, Torfaen County Borough Council and the Gwent Police Authority (now the Gwent Police) to deliver shared IT services to the three organisations. Data Centre Hosting services are also provided to other public bodies including the NHS Wales Informatics Service (NWIS) by Torfaen County Borough Council as part of the Shared Resource Centre located in Blaenavon in northern Torfaen.
- 108 Our review sought to answer the question: Was the Shared Resource Service properly established and was it effectively managed and governed by its partners? We concluded that the strategic vision for the SRS was not formally established at the outset, which contributed to weaknesses in how the emerging service was managed and governed. Partners have acknowledged these issues and are addressing them as part of an ongoing internal strategic review.
- 109 There was a clear rationale for developing the SRS but, whilst the service has evolved over time, there were some weaknesses in how it was established. Monmouthshire Council was not a founding partner of SRS. The final decision to set up the SRS by Torfaen County Borough Council was approved by Members but was not fully supported by a sufficiently detailed business case. The decision to join the SRS by Monmouthshire Council and Gwent Police Authority was supported by appropriate information although there were some gaps on the likely cost implications. A memorandum of understanding and agreement is in place that clearly sets out how the SRS is constituted and the Shared Resource Service is now providing some benefits for all partners but the initial plans were often too optimistic.
- 110 A strategic review has been completed which is addressing the weaknesses identified in performance management, oversight and scrutiny. Whilst Monmouthshire Council was not a founding partner, since it joined SRS in 2011, the findings of the review are relevant to its role in the partnership. The effectiveness of the SRS Board in overseeing the management and development of the SRS has been mixed. Some of the initial weaknesses in scrutiny and oversight of the SRS have been addressed but further work is needed. Sound budget management arrangements are in place, but more work is required by the SRS to demonstrate it is delivering value for money.

## Managing improvement

Whilst systems, procedures and guidance are in place, the Council is not consistently managing performance, improvement and risks

The Council has discharged its improvement planning duties under the Local Government Measure, however, more needs to be done to strengthen arrangements to support robust and effective decision making and improvement

- 111 The Council's Improvement Plan 2014-17 complied with the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009 (the Measure) but we identified some opportunities for improvement. The Council responded positively to our feedback on its 2014-17 Improvement Plan and sought to address our comments when compiling the 2015-17 Improvement Plan. A review of the draft Improvement Plan for 2015-17 identifies improvements in target setting and improved links between actions and measures. The draft Improvement Plan for 2015-17 was agreed by the Council on 23 April 2015 and was published on 20 May 2015. We will complete the review on the final Improvement Plan 2015-17 and provide more detailed feedback.
- 112 The Improvement Plan 2014-17 was widely scrutinised before being finalised and published. This draft improvement plan was considered by the Senior Leadership Team, Select Committees and Council. This process allows both senior officers and elected members the opportunity to consider and scrutinise planned performance. Local residents were consulted as part of the budget setting process and this has informed the future priorities of the Council.
- 113 The Council considered budget mandates, the medium term financial plan and political priorities when setting its four improvement objectives for 2014-17, of:
  - · 'We will provide an improved education provision for Monmouthshire'
  - 'We will work to help people live their lives by providing flexible and responsive services'
  - 'We want to enable our County to thrive'
  - 'We want to be an efficient, effective and sustainable organisation'
- 114 However, the improvement objectives and resources were not always linked as budgets were not allocated to all planned improvement activity. For example, the Service Improvement Plan 2014-15 for Community-led Delivery states that 'a budget has not yet been allocated for Whole Place'. Whole Place supports delivery of the Council's 2014-17 Improvement Objective of 'We want to enable our County to thrive'. As a result, the Improvement Plan 2014-17 was not completely resourced and as such may not deliver planned improvements.

115 The Council produced clear improvement objectives for 2014-15 and 2015-16 but more work needs to be done to increase evidence of their delivery. Both Improvement Plans provide the rationale for the selection of the improvement objectives and a description of each objective with links to the Single Integrated Plan. The Improvement Plans have actions and targets to support the objectives, but although progress has been made in identifying targets in the 2015-16 Plan, not all the actions have clear measures and targets. In addition, not all the measures relate clearly to the Improvement Objectives and the actions set out against each Objective. As a result, the Council will not be able to fully demonstrate whether the level of improvement anticipated has been delivered because parts of the planning arrangements are underdeveloped.

#### The Council's performance management arrangements are getting better and need further development to fully support robust and effective decision making and improvement

- 116 The Council's performance management arrangements are improving. A restructure in 2014 brought together Policy and Performance staff into a corporate team to pool expertise and promote consistent approaches across the Council. The Council has produced guidance and a template on the development and format of Service Improvement Plans that clearly set out the process and timescales for their production, implementation and monitoring. The use of this template is not compulsory for all Directorates.
- 117 In 2014, the Council improved performance management arrangements for members. The Council's Select Committees now receive quarterly updates on the improvement objectives 2014-17 and Welsh Government outcome agreements, and do request additional information if reports are not clear. Quarterly reports on the 'Effectiveness of Council Services' are considered by Cabinet. The report includes a cabinet performance dashboard which is also available on the Council's Hub that members can access outside of Cabinet meetings.
- 118 The Council has performance information available on the Hub that staff and members can easily access. It has introduced Heads of Service Challenge sessions to increase accountability and has developed Service Improvement Plans and Heads of Service Plans setting out performance data, targets and risks. Performance clinics have been established to support those managers whose services are underperforming. This demonstrates improvements in the accessibility of information and an increased focus on holding members and managers to account.
- 119 The Council's performance management arrangements do not set out how Service Plans within directorates overlap and support each other to deliver the strategic Improvement Objectives. Chief Officers produce an annual directorate report which retrospectively reflects on performance from the previous 12 months and includes 2014-15 priority actions. However, these reports do not follow a consistent format and none of the reports that we looked at referenced the Council's sustainable development policy nor its commitment to sustainability made in the 2014-17 Improvement Plan.

35

- 120 There are weaknesses in setting targets and milestones. The Council has been proactive in setting up alternative models of service delivery, however, the intended outcomes of new delivery models, such as Community Co-ordination and Whole Place, are not always well specified. Where they are specified, targets and data collection arrangements are generally under developed. Without specifying the intended outcomes, the Council is unable to make informed, robust decisions, track performance, demonstrate value for money, or evaluate whether the delivery model is delivering the intended purpose.
- 121 In December 2014, Cabinet approved changes to some targets as set out in the Council's Improvement Plan 2014-17, Outcome Agreement Grant with the Welsh Government and departmental targets. In error, the revised targets were not reflected where appropriate in the Quarter three performance report to Cabinet. For example:
  - the target for the percentage of initial assessments completed in the year where the child has been seen alone by the social worker was mis-stated as 42.9 per cent when 48 per cent was the agreed target;
  - the target for the number of new jobs created where assistance was provided by Monmouthshire Enterprise and Partners was mis-stated as 150 when 200 was the agreed target;
  - the target for the average wage level in the County was mis-stated as £454 when £465 was the agreed target; and
  - the target for the number of children and young people with a current pathway plan was mis-stated as 90 per cent when 98 per cent was the agreed target.

In the Quarter four performance report, the previous error was mostly corrected, except two targets in this report which were incorrectly reported. The errors resulting in incorrect targets being reported in the Quarters three and four Cabinet performance reports resulted in members receiving inaccurate data when scrutinising the Council's key performance indicators and forming judgments on the Council's performance.

122 We examined six of the Council's performance measures and the data systems that support them. We examined three national strategic indicators (NSIs), and three performance measures that the Council has developed itself. We chose these six measures because they form part of the evidence to support the delivery of the Council's Improvement Plan for 2014-17. We found that delays in data entry, lack of supporting evidence and estimated data where actual data was required cast doubt over the credibility of data produced by the Council. As a result members and the public more widely cannot be assured that the information provided is accurate.

- 123 The Council has developed a sound in-house performance management system to replace its previous system and this will increase availability of information to members and staff. The performance dashboard provides for each performance indicator, the actual data, target data, an illustrative direction of travel that offers an aid to interpretation, ie, improving or in decline, an RAG (red, amber, green) comparison of actual against target and a spark line that illustrates the trend of performance data of multiple periods. However, the effectiveness of the RAG status for each performance indicator is largely dependent upon the Council setting challenging targets for their performance indicators.
- 124 The performance hub is an initiative that has helped to support the performance management arrangements of the Council. However, the design and build of the databases that deliver the hub, whilst functional, are not fully developed to ensure efficiency, accuracy and resilience of the data.
- 125 The Inspection of Children's Services report published by CSSIW in February 2015 highlighted that performance management and quality assurance arrangements needed to be more effectively embedded so managers at all levels have timely, relevant and accurate performance and quality assurance information to enable managers to be more effective in their roles and to deliver improvements.
- 126 Following Estyn's inspection of education services for children and young people in November 2012, the authority was identified as requiring special measures. In March 2015, Estyn completed the third of a series of four scheduled monitoring visits to the Council to assess the Council's performance management processes. Following this monitoring visit, Estyn found in respect of Education services that:

'The local authority has developed a new corporate performance assessment process, which is providing a more robust system to manage performance. The process is ensuring that the children and young people (CYP) directorate's priorities appropriately reflect the corporate priorities. This is assisting individuals and teams within the CYP directorate to have a better understanding of their roles and how their work contributes to that of the directorate and wider corporate priorities. The local authority's processes for managing performance are now more consistent, more transparent and better understood by staff in the CYP directorate, although it is too early to evaluate the effectiveness of the policy and procedures in improving performance.

The CYP's service improvement plans align well with the key corporate themes within the single integrated plan. The service improvement plans identify broadly the priorities for improvement appropriately. However, it is not always obvious in the service improvement plan what actions the local authority is taking to address the areas for improvement.

The CYP's directorate has a more effective system for reporting on the progress against the actions in the service improvement plans and on the achievement of performance indicators to senior officers and elected members. Staff at all levels are beginning to be held to account more rigorously for their areas of responsibility.

The CYP directorate's use of performance data has improved, for example, in identifying progress of vulnerable groups and pupils with additional learning needs. The authority has also improved the range of data in the youth service, which means that the authority and its partners have a better understanding of how the provision helps learners to progress and achieve. However, the access that schools have to management information systems is still too inconsistent. The information and analysis provided in the managers' reports are not always helpful enough to ensure that messages are identified accurately. In addition, teams do not always give enough attention to detail when reviewing their performance. As a result, areas for improvement are not picked up well enough.

The regional school improvement commissioned services are providing better quality information to the local authority on standards and leadership in schools, which in turn enables the local authority to identify underperformance and to use its statutory powers where necessary. As a result, the local authority is intervening more appropriately in underperforming schools. Head teachers from underperforming schools have been invited to attend scrutiny meeting to account for the performance in their schools. School leaders now have a better appreciation of their lines of accountability, and this is beginning to impact well on the outcomes achieved by their pupils. There is also an increasing rigour and better clarity to the process of setting school attainment targets and this is helping to promote more appropriate expectations for improvement in the local authority's schools.

The authority has appropriate arrangements to scrutinise aspects of the education department's work. The arrangements align well with the monitoring of the post inspection action plan and the priorities of the education department.'

#### Whilst risk management arrangements have improved they remain weak

- 127 The Council has risk assessments embedded within individual Service Improvement Plans, heads of service improvement plans and budget mandates and there exists a Whole Authority Strategic Risk Assessment. However, defining and determining levels of risk are underdeveloped.
- 128 The three-year Whole Authority Strategic Risk Assessment (2014-15 to 2016-17) and the latest version of the Strategic Risk Management Policy were considered by Cabinet in March 2015. However, the Council's only high level risk in 2014-15 was the 'potential that negative findings from pending CSSIW and Estyn inspections will divert energy from an ambitious transformation programme'. For 2015-16, the Council does not have any high-level risks.
- 129 The Whole Authority Risk Assessment is poorly constructed and does not articulate clearly enough the risks to the Council and how these risks will be managed. The Whole Authority Risk Assessment does not define the ratings for likelihood and impact of risks although these are included within the Strategic Risk Management Policy. There is an absence of pre and post mitigation risk scores in the Whole Authority Risk Assessment. Actions to mitigate risk do not generally change the

risk level. Eight out of the 11 whole authority risks will remain at the same risk level from 2014-15 to 2015-16 despite actions being proposed to mitigate the risk. Six of the 11 corporate risks will remain at the same risk level for three years. Escalation of service level risks is unclear within the Strategic Risk Management Policy and Guidance. A Cabinet report on the whole authority strategic risk assessment in March 2015 stated that the Whole Authority Risk Assessment only covers High and Medium level risks; however, three low-level risks are included within the Whole Authority Risk Assessment.

- 130 Access to and responsibility for the Whole Authority Strategic Risk Assessment is improving. The Whole Authority Strategic Risk Assessment will be available on the Hub for staff and members to review. Cabinet members have executive responsibility to assess the strategic risk assessment at least annually and the Audit Committee has a responsibility to assure that a risk management framework is in place. An accountable Cabinet Member and senior officer have been allocated for each of the 11 corporate risks. Select Committees have also reviewed risks as part of the budget mandate process and forward work programme.
- 131 The Inspection of Children's Services report published by CSSIW in February 2015 states:

'The quality of risk analysis within assessments was variable; often risk was implied rather than explicitly articulated.

Risk based planning and authoritative practice were not sufficiently evident. There were significant deficits in multi-agency risk management, in particular with regards to the use by social services of "contracts of expectations", which fail to adequately protect children. Managers did not effectively challenge poor quality risk management practices.'

#### The Council reports performance to the public and is clear on how to enhance future public reporting, however, it could provide a more balanced view of performance and improvement

- 132 The Council's annual Improvement Plan Stage 2 'How we performed' is the main vehicle for informing the public about its performance. The Council published its most recent annual assessment of performance (2013-14) on its website on the statutory deadline of 31 October 2014 and complied with the requirements of the Local Government Measure 2009. However, the extent of improvement during 2013-14 is unclear in the report and it contains some inaccuracies.
- 133 Performance information is available to the public via performance monitoring reports to Scrutiny, Cabinet and full Council meetings. These are available on the Council website. In 2014, the Council started to live stream Scrutiny, Cabinet and full Council meetings on YouTube, demonstrating openness and transparency in debate and decision making. This gives the public easy access to observe meetings and access relevant supporting documentation. The opportunity does exist for the public to access information on the Council's performance, but it is unclear whether the public is aware of these facilities.

39

- 134 The presentation of sustainable development issues on the Council's website is not clear. The 'Sustainable Development' section is not easily accessible and the term has to be searched for, being located in 'business, advice and legislation'. This does not convey the idea of sustainable development being 'the central organising principle' of the Council. We considered this issue in more detail in our review of the Council's preparadeness for the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015, which is summarised in Appendix 6.
- 135 The Council makes performance information available to the public through other means too. It produced a Performance Bulletin following the publication of the national strategic indicators and public accountability measures from Data Unit Wales in September 2014. This bulletin provided a summary of performance of the Council's improvement objectives 2013-2016. However, services performing well had greater prominence in the bulletin compared with services that were underperforming. The bulletin could therefore have provided the public with a more balanced view of performance.
- 136 The Council is exploring opportunities to share performance data more widely. It has developed an in-house solution for the replacement of Ffynnon and this is available to staff and members on the Hub. The Council aims to make this performance data available to the public in the future via the Council's website.

# Performance and outcomes

For 2013-14 and 2014-15, the Council was clear about what it was trying to achieve and can demonstrate a positive direction of travel in performance but due to limitations in some of its arrangements, it is not always able to demonstrate impact or quantify improved outcomes

- 137 This section of the report focuses on the performance of Council services. We provide an overview of performance in 2013-14 as well as a more detailed assessment of progress against a selection of the Council's Improvement Objectives. We also include a summary of CSSIW's Performance Evaluation Report 2013-14, Estyn monitoring visit letters to date, and the Welsh Language Commissioner's assessment of progress in Monmouthshire.
- 138 We report specifically on the 2013-14 and 2014-15 performance data as these are the published data sets since the last Annual Improvement Report in 2014.
- 139 The Council's overall direction of travel in performance is positive but it has had mixed success in delivering its plans to improve outcomes. The Council claimed in its Performance Bulletin for 2013-14 that it had 'improved or was ranked among the top authorities [in Wales] for 70 per cent of indicators'. Whilst this was factually correct, it could have led the reader into believing that the Council was performing better than it was. In fact, seven of the PIs considered to be part of the 70 per cent that had improved were in the bottom quartile; and performance in two of the PIs that were in the top quartile had deteriorated.
- 140 Our analysis of the national strategic indicators and public accountability measures for 2013-14 and 2014-15 are set out below.

National strategic indicators	2014-15	2013-14	2012-13
Number of NSIs	30	30	30
Number with actual values that have got BETTER	19	17	12
Number with actual values that have got WORSE	8	9	6
Number with a RANKING that have got BETTER	15	12	9
Number with a RANKING that have got WORSE	9	8	6
Number ABOVE Welsh average	18	13	15
Number BELOW Welsh average	12	16	14

Public accountability measures:	2014-15	2013-14	2012-13
Number of PAMs	13	14	14
Number with actual values that have got BETTER	11	8	8
Number with actual values that have got WORSE	0	5	5
Number with a RANKING that have got BETTER	7	4	7
Number with a RANKING that have got WORSE	2		5
Number ABOVE Welsh average	10	9	9
Number BELOW Welsh average	3	4	4

- 141 Published data for 2014-15 indicates that performance, measured by national strategic indicators and performance accountability measures, has changed as follows from 2013-14: 30 indicators have improved, eight have declined and four are unchanged. We will assess progress more thoroughly when we carry out our Assessment of Performance later in 2015, but note that this indicates a positive direction of travel for the Council. The Council set out its priorities in the 2014-15 Improvement Plan. To achieve these priorities the Council has four Improvement Objectives as set out in paragraph 30 above.
- 142 The Council set out its own assessment of its performance against its improvement objectives in its annual report 'How we performed 2013-14'. We have taken into account some of its content in our assessment of its progress.

# The Council's education services for children and young people remain in special measures and Estyn will carry out a final monitoring visit in Autumn 2015 to evaluate whether or not the authority still requires special measures

- 143 Estyn inspected the Council's education services in November 2012 and they were judged to be unsatisfactory. Capacity to improve was also judged to be unsatisfactory. The report recommended that the service should be placed in special measures and a Ministerial Recovery Board was established.
- 144 Since the Council's education services for children and young people were placed in special measures, Estyn has concluded three of its four monitoring visits. The first Estyn monitoring visit took place in February 2014 and considered the progress made by the authority against the Safeguarding recommendation arising from the 2012 inspection. Estyn concluded

the local authority has made some good initial progress in addressing the shortcomings around safeguarding identified at service and practitioner level. However, the most challenging and significant shortcomings identified in the strategic management of safeguarding have not been addressed well enough. The local authority still does not have effective enough management information systems and processes to enable it to receive appropriate and evaluative management information about safeguarding. It is not able to routinely identify how well the actions taken impact on the safeguarding of all children and young people in Monmouthshire or to prioritise actions for improvement well enough.'

- 145 Estyn's second visit took place in June 2014 to assess progress against two of the recommendations:
  - Recommendation 4: Improve corporate planning to strengthen links between the local authority's priorities and service level targets; and
  - Recommendation 5: Improve self-evaluation across all services and make better use of data to plan services strategically and target resources.
- 146 Estyn's letter to the Council following the visit noted some improvements, but also highlighted a number of shortcomings and acknowledged that aspects of the work were at an early stage.
- 147 The third Estyn visit took place in March 2015 to assess progress against the following recommendation:
  - Recommendation 6: Ensure that performance management is effective and robust and allows elected members and senior officers to identify and address underperformance.
- 148 Estyn's letter to the Council following the visit noted that during the last 12 months, the local authority has developed a new corporate performance assessment process, which is providing a more robust system to manage performance. The final visit planned for Autumn 2015 will evaluate progress against all of the recommendations.
- 149 The Council's improvement priority is 'We will provide an improved education provision for Monmouthshire' it rated its own performance against this priority as 'Adequate Strengths just outweigh weaknesses'.
- 150 Our analysis of the Education related national strategic indicators and public accountability measures for 2013-14 shows that most showed slightly improved performance from the previous year.

#### The Council is working well to improve outcomes for adults but services for children remain weak in a number of areas. There are particular concerns around safeguarding

151 The Council's improvement priority is 'We will work to help people live their own lives by building flexible and responsive services' – it rated its own performance against this priority as 'Good – Important strengths with some areas for improvement'. The Council's assessment is based on nine performance measures and four planned actions but it is unclear how the Council has concluded that progress is 'good'.

Of the performance measures:

- one has a target shown as 'not applicable';
- one has no target -- it states 'establish baseline';
- one target is set as zero where a higher number would show progress;
- three targets were either a greater or lesser performance when compared to 2012-13;
- one target is to perform better than in the previous year; and
- one shows a measure of the number of families who have been supported by the Team Around The Family (TAFF) but the actual shows the number of referrals – which is not the same thing.
- 152 We have based our assessment of improvement on the PI data above and four reviews that have relevance to this improvement objective.
- 153 As part of the Wales Audit Office Social Services Sustainability work that took place across the five Gwent Councils, we produced a document for the Council that presented:
  - future demand for social services in Monmouthshire through benchmarking population projections for children and older people; and
  - a suite of graphical analyses that combined financial and performance data for social services in Monmouthshire over multiple years and which also placed Monmouthshire within the context of the other 21 Welsh councils.
- 154 There were no recommendations or conclusions from our work as we provided each council with a data pack that displayed the information from a different perspective and facilitated a Gwent-wide workshop for Directors of Social Services and Directors/Heads of Finance to discuss. We received positive feedback on the output and await to see how the Council uses this approach as part of its internal challenge processes.
- 155 CSSIW's Annual Review and Evaluation of Performance 2013-2014 concluded that in 2013-14, social services continued to make strong progress and performed well in many areas of adult services. However, for children's services, whilst there had been some improvement, more needed to be done to improve key areas and to consolidate practice following the restructure of services. CCSSIW: Performance Evaluation Report 2013-14 on Monmouthshire County Council Social Services.

#### 156 The CSSIW Performance Evaluation Report 2013–14 stated:

'In adult services the Council has made good progress in reshaping services which are person centred, focus on facilitating community-based solutions and supporting people to remain independent for as long as possible. The Council performs well against many of the key performance indicators for adult services and has improved performance in its reviews of care plans. The implementation of new ways of working has enabled the Council to achieve savings within adult services. People receiving services, in the main, provide positive feedback about their experiences and the outcomes achieved.

In children's services, performance in relation to initial care planning and statutory visits for looked-after children is weaker than other comparable local authorities and the Wales average. An inspection of safeguarding and care planning of looked-after children and care leavers who exhibit vulnerable or risky behaviour found that the Council needed to make significant improvement in a number of areas including risk assessment and care planning practice. In contrast to this, there has been improved performance in the areas for improvement identified in CSSIW's 2012-13 annual review and evaluation of performance. In particular, performance around initial assessments and at the point of referral has strengthened.'

- 157 The report recognised that the Council has listened to and understands what matters to the people of Monmouthshire in terms of their social-care needs through its systems thinking work, surveys and consultations. It also notes the Council's success in developing collaborative arrangements which are having a positive impact, most notably through the work of the integrated health and social-care teams in adult services. However, it notes that progress on the implementation of five-year strategies for the integration of learning disabilities and mental health services across the Gwent area has been slow.
- 158 CSSIW undertook an inspection of children's services in November 2014 and published the inspection report in February 2015. This report focused on four themes: access arrangements, assessment, care management and review, and leadership and governance. CSSIW: Inspection of Children's Services on Monmouthshire County Council.

The main findings are listed below.

**Access Arrangements**: Thresholds between "early help" (the provision of information, advice and signposting) and statutory social services interventions were not appropriately understood or operating effectively. Although children and young people in need of help and/or protection were generally identified by professionals from all agencies, the quality of referral information sharing was poor. When contacts were received where there was an obvious indication of significant harm, prompt and effective action was taken. However, if there was no obvious indication of significant harm, decisions to progress contacts to a referral and/or an initial assessment were not timely. Neither was the system for tracking/managing contacts acceptable; there was a risk of cases being

45

lost and/or of lengthy delays to children and families receiving the help they needed. Management oversight of access arrangements was insufficient. As a consequence some children were left in need and some were potentially left at risk of significant harm.

Assessment: Children and young people who are, or who are likely to be, at risk of harm were identified and protected. Child protection enquiries were generally thorough and timely although strategy discussions did not routinely include information from all relevant partners. Overall, assessments were timely and contained appropriate information from a range of sources. The quality of risk analysis within assessments was variable; often risk was implied rather than explicitly articulated. Although assessments were generally child-focussed. they did not always take account of children's communication needs. Nor did they detail children's diversity requirements or explicitly express their wishes and feelings often enough. The quality of recording throughout the assessment process was poor and as a result failed to evidence the depth of enquiry that had been undertaken. Most assessments were not shared with children and families. Although the timeliness and quality of decision-making was adequate, management oversight of the assessment process was ineffective. Overall the quality of assessments was inconsistent. The impact of lack of engagement and lack of transparency was that children and families were not always clear about the purpose of the help they received and/or the need for protection.

**Care Management & Review**: Children and young people identified as being in need of help or protection, including children looked after, generally experienced timely and effective multi-agency help and protection. The quality of care planning and review was adequate. Some good services were delivered to families and good quality direct work with children was evident. However, risk based planning and authoritative practice were not sufficiently well evidenced. There were significant deficits in multi-agency risk management, in particular with regard to the use by social services of "contracts of expectations" which fail to adequately protect children. Managers did not effectively challenge poor quality risk management practices. Workforce stability had been recently achieved in children's services and social workers were committed to achieving good outcomes for children and families. This stability now needs to be consolidated and sustained in order to achieve continuous improvement in outcomes for children and families.

**Leadership & Governance**: Leadership management and governance arrangements did comply with statutory guidance and arrangements for effective engagement were in place. Senior leaders were committed to improving safeguarding and this was reflected well in strategic planning. Strategic plans had not been effectively disseminated throughout children's services. More focussed and sustained improvement is required to establish an effective strategy for the delivery of good quality services and outcomes for children, young people and their families. The authority worked well with partners to deliver help, care and protection for children and young people and showed a high level of enthusiasm and commitment to corporate parenting. Local joint needs analysis did not inform planning for children's services. Neither performance management, quality assurance monitoring nor strategies to ensure the authority sustained a culture of learning were sufficiently well embedded to provide a thorough understanding of the difference that help, care and protection was making for children and families. Senior leaders were insufficiently well sighted on front line work in children's services.

Services were delivered by a suitably qualified, experienced and competent workforce that was able to meet the needs of local children, young people and their families. Most social workers expressed trust and respect for senior managers and said that morale was high within the workforce. Management oversight and supervision was accessible but was insufficiently effective in supporting the workforce to deliver services that result in positive outcomes for children and families.'

CSSIW undertook a National Inspection of safeguarding and care planning of looked-after children and care leavers who exhibit vulnerable or risky behaviour

- 159 During 2014-15 CSSIW undertook an inspection of safeguarding and care planning of looked-after children and care leavers who exhibit vulnerable or risky behaviour. The inspection was carried out as part of the CSSIW national thematic inspection programme. The methodology for the review was undertaken in each local authority across Wales, between January and May 2014. The aim of the national inspection was to assess the quality of care planning across Wales and whether it effectively:
  - supported and protected looked-after children and care leavers;
  - identified and managed the vulnerabilities and risky behaviour of looked after children and care leavers;
  - · promoted rights-based practice and the voice of the child;
  - promoted improved outcomes for looked-after children and care leavers; and
  - promoted compliance with policy and guidance.

Findings from the individual local authority inspections and the CSSIW national overview report can be found on the CSSIW website.

In August 2014, the Wales Audit Office undertook a review of 'Local Authority Arrangements to Support Safeguarding of Children'

- 160 We concluded:
  - the governance, accountability and management arrangements for overseeing whether the Council is meeting its safeguarding responsibilities to children have some weaknesses which the Council must address;
  - the Council's arrangements for monitoring and evaluating its safeguarding responsibilities to children have some weaknesses which the Council must address;
  - the Council's approach to identifying and acting on improvements in its safeguarding arrangements has some weaknesses which the Council is addressing; and
  - overall whistleblowing arrangements are generally sound, but there are some weaknesses in policy, process and training that need to be addressed.

### The Council shows ambition to regenerate the towns and create employment opportunities although has limited evidence to demonstrate improvement

- 161 The Council's improvement priority for 2013-14 was 'We will help to regenerate our towns and assist in creating employment within the County' and the Council rates its own performance against this priority as 'Adequate Strengths just outweigh weaknesses'. The Council's assessment was based on seven performance measures and eight planned actions.
- 162 Of the seven performance measures:
  - number of Community Plans completed: the target was 12 and actual performance was three;
  - number of Digital Community Projects initiated through CMC2: the target of two was achieved;
  - total number of new jobs created where assistance was provided by Monmouthshire Enterprise and Partners: the target was 260 and actual performance was 124;
  - number of jobs safeguarded where assistance was provided by Monmouthshire Enterprise and Partners: the target was 85 and actual performance 16; and
  - number of inward investment projects secured where assistance was provided by Monmouthshire Enterprise and Partners: the target was seven and actual performance five.

- 163 The remaining two targets of the number of new business start-ups where assistance was provided by Monmouthshire Enterprise and Partners and the percentage of employability course participants that gained employment exceeded the target. Of the eight planned actions, it is impossible to assess real progress. Some actions have not yet had quantifiable impact, one refers to impact since 2012 making it impossible to quantify improvement in 2013-14 and similarly another does not state a timeframe so impact cannot be assigned to 2013-14.
- 164 The Council's approach to area regeneration known as 'Whole Place' supports this improvement objective by taking forward the Seven for Severnside Whole Place Plan framework, in particular, the strand on town centre regeneration and the development of the Bryn y Cwm Whole Place plan and interventions within the community of Abergavenny. However, the Council's Improvement Plan Stage 2: 'How we Performed 13/14' states that there have been 'some individual successes at a community level such as the involvement of the town team in organising a local fireworks display' in Caldicot and the 'full impact has yet to be felt in the community'. For the development of the Bryn y Cwm Plan, whilst the plan has brought together priority actions and local business and voluntary groups, 'it is not possible to evaluate the difference that has been made as the plan is in its infancy'. Whilst there is activity at a local level in developing and supporting this objective through Whole Place, there is no performance management framework and no specific performance targets within the Improvement Plan that quantify the impact of Whole Place.

### The Council is committed to becoming a more efficient and effective organisation, however, demonstrating improvement is difficult due to weak target setting

165 The Council's improvement priority is 'We want to remain an efficient and effective organisation' and the Council rated its own performance against this priority as 'Good – Important strengths with some areas for improvement'. The Council's assessment is based on 11 performance measures and nine planned actions.

Of the 11 performance measures:

- four targets had not been set;
- two targets required a baseline; and
- two targets were either a greater or lesser level when compared to 2012-13 performance.
- 166 It is difficult to understand how the Council has assessed its current performance against these ill-defined performance measures.

#### The Council is improving its waste and recycling performance

- 167 The Council's improvement priority was 'We want to work with our residents to reduce the impact we have on the environment and use our resources more sustainably' and the Council rated its own performance against this priority as 'Good – important strengths with some areas for improvement'. The Council's assessment is based on 19 performance measures and seven planned actions.
- 168 Of the 19 performance measures:
  - Thirteen relate to waste and recycling. Waste and recycling data shows that the Council performed well exceeding the Welsh Government statutory target of 52 per cent with 63 per cent, meaning that Monmouthshire was ranked second in Wales. The remaining 12 targets performed well compared to previous performance.
  - Four targets were either a greater or lesser level when compared to 2012-13 performance and these were for two recycling and waste targets and the two targets on fly tipping.
  - Of the seven planned actions, all actions have been implemented either in part or fully.

The Council was generally delivering environmental services at above-minimum levels and despite significant budget cuts, stakeholders were mostly positive about current services but had low awareness of future plans. The Council would find it difficult to take on new statutory duties that protect the public and the environment

- 169 In December 2014 we reviewed the Council's environmental health services as part of one of our all-Wales studies. The study considered the impact of cuts in resources on the ability of council environmental health services to deliver their statutory obligations.
- 170 Our review concluded that 'The Council was generally delivering environmental services at above-minimum levels and despite significant budget cuts, stakeholders are mostly positive about current services but have a low awareness of future plans. The Council will find it difficult to take on new statutory duties that protect the public and the environment'.

The report identified the following:

- councils had many statutory environmental health duties but spending was not being protected during the current period of financial austerity, which was making it more difficult to deliver national strategic priorities;
- the Council was delivering most of its environmental health services above minimum standards as judged against the Best Practice Standards;

- since 2011-12 the Council had cut its environmental health budget, delivered in-year savings and reduced staff;
- staff survey respondents were mostly positive about the current standards of the environmental health service but there was a low awareness of current performance or future plans amongst citizens; and
- new environmental health statutory duties were being introduced which the Council would find difficult to deliver.

### The Council had made good progress in paying out Discretionary Housing Payments but because of some weaknesses in public information and policy documentation, it was uncertain that resources were provided to those in the greatest need

- 171 Our review found that the Council had processes in place to support vulnerable customers to apply for Discretionary Housing Payments. However, whilst there was a Discretionary Housing Payments policy in place, which was adopted in April 2013, this was not publicly available. Similarly, the Council did not have a published welfare reform and anti-poverty strategy and it was unclear how the Council used Discretionary Housing Payments to assist people to reduce the impact of welfare reform changes such as the Spare Room Subsidy, and the benefit cap, or addressed the financial challenges faced by other families in housing need. There was a reference to welfare reform in the Single Integrated Plan, but it was not clear how Discretionary Housing Payments fed into this.
- 172 The Council shares its Housing Benefit service with Torfaen County Borough Council and the documentation was the same for both councils. Access to information on Discretionary Housing Payments is easily found on the Council's website by using the search facility and provides some information about Discretionary Housing Payments. The application form was five pages in length and could be downloaded, printed and sent to the Council. However, the Council did not offer the option of applying online.
- 173 The Council monitored the level of Discretionary Housing Payments expenditure against the amount provided by the Department for Work and Pensions, the number of customers helped, the speed of processing applications and the number of landlords helped. In October 2013 the Council also presented a report on its administration of Discretionary Housing Payments to its Adults Select Committee. However, the Council did not monitor the impact of Discretionary Housing Payments and how it was helping vulnerable people. The Council had paid out £148,914 of its Department for Work and Pensions allocation of £127,731 at the end of November 2014 assisting 996 applicants. This represented 116 per cent of its allocation. Whilst the Council should be commended for paying more Discretionary Housing Payments than allocated, this was tempered by the fact that without proper monitoring it cannot be sure that its funding decisions were being made to the right people.

### The Council had made positive progress to promote the Welsh language by engaging local residents and improving translation services

- 174 The role of the Welsh Language Commissioner was created by the Welsh Language (Wales) Measure 2011. New powers to impose standards on organisations came into force through subordinate legislation on 31 March 2015. The Commissioner continued to review Welsh language schemes by virtue of powers inherited under the Welsh Language Act 1993.
- 175 The Welsh Language Commissioner worked with all councils in Wales to inspect and advise on the implementation of language schemes. It is the responsibility of councils to provide services to the public in Welsh in accordance with the commitments in their language schemes. Every council is committed to providing an annual monitoring report to the Welsh Language Commissioner outlining its performance in implementing the language scheme. The Welsh Language Commissioner analyses every monitoring report, provides a formal response and collects further information as required.
- 176 The findings of the Welsh Language Commissioner were that: 'The Council has developed a new bilingual corporate website. Over 90 per cent of the content is now available in Welsh, and measures have been established to ensure that English only content cannot be uploaded to the site. The Council works in collaboration with 130 of Monmouthshire's Welsh-speaking residents in order to ensure the accuracy and integrity of translated documents, and members of this network also monitor the website's content. Following the approval of the Welsh Language Skills Strategy, an audit was initiated to ascertain the number of Welsh speakers in its employment, and their roles within the organisation. This exercise will enable the Council to assess future recruitment and training needs. The Social Care and Housing department is also conducting a similar audit, in order to fulfil commitments relating to the 'More than just Words' strategic framework. A new Welsh language editorial policy has been published, and a simultaneous translation service was provided for the first time in the Council's history during a planning meeting in Usk. The Youth Services department provides a Welsh-medium counselling and advice service for young people.'

# Appendix 1 – Status of this report

The Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009 (the Measure) requires the Auditor General to undertake an annual improvement assessment, and to publish an annual improvement report, for each improvement authority in Wales. This requirement covers local councils, national parks, and fire and rescue authorities.

This report has been produced by staff of the Wales Audit Office on behalf of the Auditor General to discharge his duties under section 24 of the Measure. The report also discharges his duties under section 19 to issue a report certifying that he has carried out an improvement assessment under section 18 and stating whether, as a result of his improvement plan audit under section 17, he believes that the authority has discharged its improvement planning duties under section 15.

Improvement authorities are under a general duty to 'make arrangements to secure continuous improvement in the exercise of [their] functions'. Improvement authorities are defined as local councils, national parks, and fire and rescue authorities.

The annual improvement assessment is the main piece of work that enables the Auditor General to fulfil his duties. The improvement assessment is a forward-looking assessment of an authority's likelihood to comply with its duty to make arrangements to secure continuous improvement. It also includes a retrospective assessment of whether an authority has achieved its planned improvements in order to inform a view as to the authority's track record of improvement. The Auditor General will summarise his audit and assessment work in a published annual improvement report for each authority (under section 24).

The Auditor General may also, in some circumstances, carry out special inspections (under section 21), which will be reported to the authority and Ministers, and which he may publish (under section 22). An important ancillary activity for the Auditor General is the co-ordination of assessment and regulatory work (required by section 23), which takes into consideration the overall programme of work of all relevant regulators at an improvement authority. The Auditor General may also take account of information shared by relevant regulators (under section 33) in his assessments.

# Appendix 2 – Audit of Monmouthshire County Council's 2014-15 Improvement Plan

### Certificate

I certify that I have audited Monmouthshire County Council's (the Council) Improvement Plan in accordance with section 17 of the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009 (the Measure) and my Code of Audit Practice.

As a result of my audit, I believe that the Council has discharged its duties under section 15(6) to (9) of the Measure and has acted in accordance with Welsh Government guidance sufficiently to discharge its duties.

### Respective responsibilities of the Council and the Auditor General

Under the Measure, the Council is required to prepare and publish an Improvement Plan describing its plans to discharge its duties to:

- · make arrangements to secure continuous improvement in the exercise of its functions;
- · make arrangements to secure achievement of its improvement objectives; and
- make arrangements to exercise its functions so that any performance standard specified by Welsh Ministers is met.

The Measure requires the Council to publish its Improvement Plan as soon as is reasonably practicable after the start of the financial year to which it relates, or after such other date as Welsh Ministers may specify by order.

The Council is responsible for preparing the Improvement Plan and for the information set out within it. The Measure requires that the Council has regard to guidance issued by Welsh Ministers in preparing and publishing its plan.

As the Council's auditor, I am required under sections 17 and 19 of the Measure to carry out an audit of the Improvement Plan, to certify that I have done so, and to report whether I believe that the Council has discharged its duties to prepare and publish an Improvement Plan in accordance with statutory requirements set out in section 15 and statutory guidance.

#### Scope of the Improvement Plan audit

For the purposes of my audit work I will accept that, provided an authority meets its statutory requirements, it will also have complied with Welsh Government statutory guidance sufficiently to discharge its duties.

For this audit I am not required to form a view on the completeness or accuracy of information, or whether the Improvement Plan published by the Council can be achieved. Other assessment work that I will undertake under section 18 of the Measure will examine these issues. My audit of the Council's Improvement Plan, therefore, comprised a review of the plan to ascertain whether it included elements prescribed in legislation. I also assessed whether the arrangements for publishing the plan complied with the requirements of the legislation, and that the Council had regard to statutory guidance in preparing and publishing its plan.

The work I have carried out in order to report and make recommendations in accordance with sections 17 and 19 of the Measure cannot solely be relied upon to identify all weaknesses or opportunities for improvement.

#### Huw Vaughan Thomas Auditor General for Wales

CC: Lesley Griffiths, Minister for Local Government and Government Business Non Jenkins, Manager Dave Wilson, Performance Audit Lead

### Appendix 3 – Audit of Monmouthshire County Council's assessment of 2013-14 performance

### Certificate

I certify that I have audited Monmouthshire County Council's (the Council) assessment of its performance in 2013-14 in accordance with section 17 of the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009 (the Measure) and my Code of Audit Practice.

As a result of my audit, I believe that the Council has discharged its duties under sections 15(2), (3), (8) and (9) of the Measure and has acted in accordance with Welsh Government guidance sufficiently to discharge its duties.

#### Respective responsibilities of the Council and the Auditor General

Under the Measure, the Council is required to annually publish an assessment which describes its performance:

- in discharging its duty to make arrangements to secure continuous improvement in the exercise of its functions;
- · in meeting the improvement objectives it has set itself;
- by reference to performance indicators specified by Welsh Ministers, and self-imposed performance indicators; and
- in meeting any performance standards specified by Welsh Ministers, and self-imposed performance standards.

The Measure requires the Council to publish its assessment before 31 October in the financial year following that to which the information relates, or by any other such date as Welsh Ministers may specify by order.

The Measure requires that the Council has regard to guidance issued by Welsh Ministers in publishing its assessment.

As the Council's auditor, I am required under sections 17 and 19 of the Measure to carry out an audit to determine whether the Council has discharged its duty to publish an assessment of performance, to certify that I have done so, and to report whether I believe that the Council has discharged its duties in accordance with statutory requirements set out in section 15 and statutory guidance.

#### Scope of the audit

For the purposes of my audit work I will accept that, provided an authority meets its statutory requirements, it will also have complied with Welsh Government statutory guidance sufficiently to discharge its duties.

For this audit I am not required to form a view on the completeness or accuracy of information. Other assessment work that I will undertake under section 18 of the Measure may examine these issues. My audit of the Council's assessment of performance, therefore, comprised a review of the Council's publication to ascertain whether it included elements prescribed in legislation. I also assessed whether the arrangements for publishing the assessment complied with the requirements of the legislation, and that the Council had regard to statutory guidance in preparing and publishing it.

The work I have carried out in order to report and make recommendations in accordance with sections 17 and 19 of the Measure cannot solely be relied upon to identify all weaknesses or opportunities for improvement.

Huw Vaughan Thomas Auditor General For Wales

CC: Leighton Andrews, Minister for Public Services Non Jenkins, Manager David Wilson, Performance Audit Lead

# Appendix 4 – Annual Audit Letter

Councillor Peter Fox Leader Monmouthshire County Council County Hall Rhadyr Usk Monmouthshire NP15 1GA

Dear Councillor Fox

#### Annual Audit Letter – Monmouthshire County Council 2013-14

This letter summarises the key messages arising from my statutory responsibilities under the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004 as the Appointed Auditor and my reporting responsibilities under the Code of Audit Practice.

### The Council complied with its responsibilities relating to financial reporting and use of resources

It is the Council's responsibility to:

- put systems of internal control in place to ensure the regularity and lawfulness of transactions and to ensure that its assets are secure;
- maintain proper accounting records;
- prepare a Statement of Accounts in accordance with relevant requirements; and
- establish and keep under review appropriate arrangements to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources.

The Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004 requires me to:

- · provide an audit opinion on the accounting statements;
- review the Council's arrangements to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources; and
- issue a certificate confirming that I have completed the audit of the accounts.

Local authorities in Wales prepare their accounting statements in accordance with the requirements of the CIPFA/LASAAC Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom. This code is based on International Financial Reporting Standards. On 30 September 2014, I issued an unqualified audit opinion on the accounting statements confirming that they present a true and fair view of the Council's financial position and transactions. My report is contained within the Statement of Accounts. The key matters arising from the accounts audit were reported to members of the Audit Committee and full Council in my Audit of Financial Statements report on 19 September and 25 September respectively.

We reported that a number of amendments were made to the draft financial statements including some material classification amendments. None of these amendments however had an impact on the Council's closing position or its balances. There were also two uncorrected misstatements in the financial statements which were not material and were therefore not adjusted for. A more detailed report covering these, and some other, issues identified during our audit will be presented to the Council's Audit Committee in December.

### I am satisfied that the Council has appropriate arrangements in place to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources

My consideration of the Council's arrangements to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness has been based on the audit work undertaken on the accounts as well as placing reliance on the work completed as part of the Improvement Assessment under the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009. The Auditor General will highlight areas where the effectiveness of these arrangements has yet to be demonstrated or where improvements could be made when he publishes his Annual Improvement Report.

The Council continues to face significant challenges concerning its financial position. Whilst the Council achieved a £877,000 under spend on its 2013/14 budget, a funding gap of some £20.7 million has been identified by the Council over the 2014/15 to 2017/18 period and a savings plan has been established to help bridge this gap. These challenges have since deepened as a result of the recent local government settlement whereby the Council's budget is to be cut for 2015-16 by a further 4.3%. We have recently completed some work to assess the Council's financial position and a report will follow later in the year.

I issued a certificate confirming that the audit of the accounts has been completed on 30 September 2013

My work to date on certification of grant claims and returns has not identified significant issues that would impact on the 2014-15 accounts or key financial systems

Whilst no issues have been identified to date our grants certification audit work is at a relatively early stage. A detailed report on my grant certification work will follow in February 2015 once this year's programme of certification work is complete.

The financial audit fee for 2013-14 will exceed that set out in the Annual Audit Outline by £5,070. Our Annual Audit Outline set out our audit fee for 2013-14 at £176,068. Unfortunately we were required to undertake more work than was originally planned, and our fee must cover the costs incurred in delivering the audit. The additional fee arising as a result of this is however likely to be more than offset by a reduction in our grants certification fee.

Yours sincerely

#### Ann-Marie Harkin For and on behalf of the Appointed Auditor

Cc: Mr Paul Matthews, Chief Executive Mrs Joy Robson, Head of Finance

# Appendix 5 – Summary of work carried out since the last AIR, including that of the 'relevant regulators'

Project name	Brief description	Dates when the work was undertaken
Corporate Assessment including tracers	To provide a position statement of an improvement authority's capacity and capability to deliver continuous improvement.	January, February and March 2015
Audit of Financial Statements Report	To provide an opinion on whether the financial statements give a true and fair view of the financial position of Monmouthshire County Council at 31 March 2014 and its income and expenditure for the year then ended.	September 2014
Wales Audit Office Financial Planning Assessment	Review of the Council's financial position and how it is budgeting and delivering on required savings.	July and August 2014
Wales Audit Office Annual 'Improvement Plan' Audit	Review of the Council's published plans for delivering on improvement objectives.	May 2014
Wales Audit Office Annual 'Assessment of Performance' Audit	Review of the Council's published performance assessment, including testing and validation of performance information.	November 2014
Review of the Council's Safeguarding arrangements including its whistleblowing policy and arrangements	A review of the Council's assurance and accountability arrangements for ensuring that safeguarding policies and procedures are in place and are being adhered to.	March to May 2014
Delivering with Less – Environmental Health	The first in a series of studies looking at how councils are managing to deliver with less, this study considered the impact of cuts in resources on the ability of council environmental health services to deliver their statutory obligations.	December 2014
Managing the impact of Welfare Reform changes on Social Housing Tenants in Wales	Review of arrangements to manage the impact of welfare reform. The Council also received local feedback in addition to the national report.	March 2015
Data Quality Review	Review of a small sample of reported performance indicators to assess the accuracy of data.	February 2015

Project name	Brief description	Dates when the work was undertaken
Sustainability of Social Services	Gwent-wide review, undertaken with CSSIW, of the sustainability of Social Services considering performance, management, and revenue expenditure over multiple years.	April 2014 to January 2015
CSSIW National Inspection: Safeguarding and Care Planning of looked after children and care leavers, who exhibit vulnerable or risky behaviours – Inspection of Monmouthshire County Council	Assessment of the quality of Safeguarding and Care Planning.	April 2014
CSSIW Performance Evaluation Report 2013-14	Annual Review of the Council's Social Services.	October 2014
CSSIW Inspection of Children's Services	Review considering the experiences of children and young people who needed or still need help and protection.	November 2014
Estyn – Local Authority Education Service	Monitoring Visits.	June 2014 and March 2015
Welsh Language Commissioner	Review of the Council's approach to the Welsh language.	January 2015
Review of the Shared Resource Service	Review of the collaboration between Torfaen County Borough Council (TCBC), Monmouthshire County Council (MCC) and the Gwent Police Authority (now Gwent Police) to deliver shared IT services to the three organisations.	May 2015

### Appendix 6 – The Well-being of Future Generations Act: a commentary on preparedness

In addition to the programme of audit work set out above, Monmouthshire County Council requested that the Auditor General undertake a review of the Council's preparedness for the proposed Well-being of Future Generations Act (the Act)<sup>2</sup>, as part of the support being provided under the Early Adopters' Programme of the Welsh Local Government Association (WLGA). The Wales Audit Office is engaging with the Early Adopters' programme to support improvement and inform the Wales Audit Office's response to the Act.

In response to the request from the Council, the Auditor General took the opportunity presented by the planned Corporate Assessment to undertake a light touch review of the Council's preparedness for the requirements of the Act. The review took place alongside, but separate from, the Corporate Assessment. This approach had the advantage of:

- Maintaining the integrity of the Corporate Assessment methodology and approach.
- Minimising the impact on the Council by using the Corporate Assessment arrangements to undertake the review activities.
- · Enabling the review of preparedness to be informed by the Corporate Assessment.
- The output is a short commentary, which will be followed by a shared learning round table event with participants from the Council, the WLGA and the Wales Audit Office. This will provide an opportunity to identify key learning points and agree how the learning should be shared more widely with public services in Wales.

Our preparedness review found that the Council has a clearly stated ambition to implement the Well-being of Future Generations Act. The Council also has some building blocks in place, which should provide a foundation on which to build a more embedded and systematic approach to sustainable development. However, at this early stage, there is a lack of consistency in message, understanding and approach, and key business processes are not being utilised to embed sustainable development. This is contributing to a disconnection between the Council's ambition and practice.

We expect that the Council's position is similar to that of other public bodies in Wales which are at an early stage in responding to the requirements of this new legislation.

62

<sup>2</sup> The Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act is about improving the social, economic, environmental and cultural well-being of Wales. It will make the public bodies listed in the Act think more about the long-term, work better with people and communities and each other, look to prevent problems and take a more joined-up approach. Monmouthshire County Council is participating in the Welsh Local Government Association's supported initiative for local authorities that have volunteered to be early adopters of the Wellbeing of Future Generations Act.

# Appendix 7 – Summary of key findings of reports issued since the last AIR by the Wales Audit Office, the CSSIW, Estyn and the Welsh Language Commissioner

Audit of accounts On 30 September 2014, the Appointed Auditor issued an unqualified audit opinion on the accounting statements confirming that they presented a true and fair view of the financial position of the Council and of its expenditure and income for the year ending 31 March
2014 (Appendix 4).
Improvement planning and reporting audits The Auditor General for Wales issued audit certificates stating that the Council had discharged its duties under the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009 (see Appendices 2 and 3).
Vision and strategic direction The Council has a clearly articulated vision and sense of purpose that takes account of its local context, but need to be supported by a coherent organisational strategy to drive change and deliver its ambition.
The Council clearly sets out its expectations of a culture of open and inclusive leadership, although as yet these are not fully embedded within the organisation
Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment – November 2015
<b>Governance and</b> <b>accountability</b> A culture of mutual respect and trust exists between Councillors and officers, leading to productive working relationships, although there are examples of decision making that could have been more robust, informed and subject to effective challenge.
The Council has well-defined roles and responsibilities, is developing a culture of accountability and is engaging with staff to better embed its expected values and behaviours.
Well-managed risk taking and the quality of decision making are sometimes hindered by a lack of strategic direction, poor data quality, and limitations in legal monitoring.
The Council has improved the transparency of its public reporting of Council business, but some weaknesses remain.
The Council is taking steps to improve scrutiny but progress is sometimes hampered by poor quality of information and inconsistently robust challenge.
Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment – November 2015

Use of resources	The Council has started to strengthen its strategic planning to ensure that resources are better managed to help deliver its vision.
	The Council's financial management arrangements are generally sound, although they could be further developed to better support the delivery of the Council's strategic vision and to meet the financial challenges ahead.
	Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment – November 2015
	The Council had generally adequate financial management arrangements but there were some shortcomings that may impact on its ability to deliver its financial plans.
	<b>Wales Audit Office</b> – August 2014. The report on financial resilience is available here.
	The Council has developed a People and Organisational Development Strategy, however, to make the best use of its people resources this Strategy needs to be underpinned by organisation- wide workforce planning, complete and accurate workforce data and a fully implemented, whole-Council appraisal process.
	The Council has a clear strategic policy around the management of assets, but in practice, assets could be managed more effectively to support delivery of strategic priorities.
	The Council is developing its Information Technology arrangements in order to support its strategic vision but more work needs to be done.
	The Council has adequate Information Management arrangements in place but acknowledges and has started to address some weaknesses.
	Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment – November 2015

Collaboration and partnership	The Council has a collaborative culture and engages well with stakeholders and community partners; it is developing delivery plans, targets and monitoring arrangements that will enable it to provide clarity about anticipated outcomes and demonstrate improvement.
	Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment – November 2015
	The Council is proactive at working collaboratively with a range of stakeholders and partners and is improving accountability and scrutiny arrangements.
	Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment – November 2015
	The strategic vision for the Shared Resource Service was not formally established at the outset, which contributed to weaknesses in how the emerging service was managed and governed. Partners have acknowledged these issues and are addressing them as part of an ongoing internal strategic review.
	Wales Audit Office – May 2015.
Managing improvement	Whilst systems, procedures and guidance are in place, the Council is not consistently managing performance, improvement and risks.
	The Council has discharged its improvement planning duties under the Local Government Measure, however, more needs to be done to strengthen arrangements to support robust and effective decision making and improvement.
	The Council's performance management arrangements are getting better and need further development to fully support robust and effective decision making and improvement.
	Whilst risk management arrangements have improved they remain weak.
	The Council reports performance to the public and is clear on how to enhance future public reporting, however, it could provide a more balanced view of performance and improvement.
	Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment – November 2015

### Performance and For 2013-14 and 2014-15, the Council was clear about what it was trying to achieve and can demonstrate a positive direction of travel outcomes in performance but due to limitations in some of its arrangements, it is not always able to demonstrate impact or quantify improved outcomes. The Council's overall direction of travel in performance is positive but it has had mixed success in delivering its plans to improve outcomes. Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment – November 2015 The Council's education services for children and young people remain in special measures and Estyn will carry out a final monitoring visit in Autumn 2015 to evaluate whether or not the authority still requires special measures. Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment – November 2015 Estvn's June letter to the Council following the visit noted some improvements, but also highlighted a number of shortcomings and acknowledged that aspects of the work were at an early stage. Estyn – June 2014. Estyn monitoring visit outcome letter June 2014 on Monmouthshire County Council. Estyn's March letter to the Council following the visit noted that during the last 12 months, the local authority had developed a new corporate performance assessment process which provided a more robust system to manage performance. Estyn – March 2015. Estyn monitoring visit outcome letter March 2015 on Monmouthshire County Council. The Council is working well to improve outcomes for adults but services for children remain weak in a number of areas. There are particular concerns around safeguarding Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment - November 2015 The Council was considering how to use financial and performance data from our Social Services Sustainability work across the five Gwent councils to plan for future social services provision. Wales Audit Office - February 2015 In 2013-14, social services continued to make strong progress and performed well in many areas of adult services. However, for children's services, whilst there had been some improvement, more needed to be done to improve key areas and to consolidate practice following the restructure of services. CSSIW – October 2014. CSSIW: Performance Evaluation Report 2013-14 on Monmouthshire County Council Social Services.

Performance and outcomes (continued)	CSSIW undertook an inspection of children's services in November 2014 and published the inspection report in February 2015. This report focused on four themes: access arrangements, assessment, care management and review, and leadership and governance.
	<b>CSSIW</b> – February 2015. CSSIW Inspection Report on Monmouthshire County Council's Children's Services.
	CSSIW undertook a National Inspection of safeguarding and care planning of looked-after children and care leavers who exhibit vulnerable or risky behaviour.
	<b>CSSIW</b> – August 2014. Findings from the individual local authority inspections and the CSSIW national overview report can be found on the CSSIW website.
	The Wales Audit Office reported on the Council's arrangements to support the safeguarding of children in October 2014:
	The governance, accountability and management arrangements for overseeing whether the Council is meeting its safeguarding responsibilities to children have some weaknesses which the Council must address.
	The Council's arrangements for monitoring and evaluating its safeguarding responsibilities to children have some weaknesses which the Council must address.
	The Council's approach to identifying and acting on improvements in its safeguarding arrangements has some weaknesses which the Council is addressing.
	Overall whistleblowing arrangements are generally sound, but there are some weaknesses in policy, process and training that need to be addressed.
	Wales Audit Office – October 2014. Report on Arrangements to Support Safeguarding of Children.
	The Council shows ambition to regenerate the towns and create employment opportunities although has limited evidence to demonstrate improvement.
	The Council is committed to becoming a more efficient and effective organisation, however, demonstrating improvement is difficult due to weak target setting.
	The Council is improving its waste and recycling performance.
	Wales Audit Office Corporate Assessment – November 2015

Performance and outcomes (continued)	The Council was generally delivering environmental services at above-minimum levels and despite significant budget cuts, stakeholders were mostly positive about current services but had low awareness of future plans. The Council would find it difficult to take on new statutory duties that protect the public and the environment.
	Wales Audit Office – December 2014
	The Council had made good progress in paying out Discretionary Housing Payments but because of some weaknesses in public information and policy documentation, it was uncertain that resources were provided to those in the greatest need.
	Wales Audit Office – January 2015
	The Council had made positive progress to promote the Welsh language by engaging local residents and improving translation services.
	Welsh Language Commissioner – September 2014 – Welsh Language Commissioner's response to the Annual Monitoring Report 2013-14 on Monmouthshire County Council's Welsh Language Scheme.

# Appendix 8 – National report recommendations 2014-15

Date of report	Title of review	Reco	ommendation
May 2014	May 2014 Good Scrutiny? Good Question!	R1	Clarify the role of executive members and senior officers in contributing to scrutiny.
		R2	Ensure that scrutiny members, and specifically scrutiny chairs, receive training and support to fully equip them with the skills required to undertake effective scrutiny.
		R3	<ul> <li>Further develop scrutiny forward work programming to:</li> <li>provide a clear rationale for topic selection;</li> <li>be more outcome focused;</li> <li>ensure that the method of scrutiny is best suited to the topic area and the outcome desired; and</li> <li>align scrutiny programmes with the council's performance management, self-evaluation and improvement arrangements.</li> </ul>
		R4	Ensure that scrutiny draws effectively on the work of audit, inspection and regulation and that its activities are complementary with the work of external review bodies.
		R5	Ensure that the impact of scrutiny is properly evaluated and acted upon to improve the function's effectiveness; including following up on proposed actions and examining outcomes.
		R6	Undertake regular self-evaluation of scrutiny utilising the 'outcomes and characteristics of effective local government overview and scrutiny' developed by the Wales Scrutiny Officers' Network.
		R7	Implement scrutiny improvement action plans developed from the Wales Audit Office improvement study.
		R8	Adopt Participation Cymru's 10 Principles for Public Engagement in improving the way scrutiny engages with the public and stakeholders.

Date of report	Title of review	Recommendation
July 2014	July 2014 Young people not in education, employment or training - Findings from a review of councils in Wales R2 R3 R3 R4 R4 R4 R5 R5	R1 Together with partners, map and review expenditure on NEETs services to better understand the resources required to deliver the Framework.
		R2 Clarify their strategic approach to reducing the proportion of 19 to 24 year olds who are NEET as well as their approach for 16 to 18 year olds.
		R3 Focus on young people with significant or multiple barriers to engaging with education, employment or training rather than those who are more likely to re-engage without significant additional support.
		R4 Develop their objectives and targets for reducing the number of young people NEET so that they can be held to account and their work aligns with the Welsh Government's targets and objectives.
		R5 Ensure that elected members and partners fully understand that councils have a clear responsibility for leading and co-ordinating youth services for 16 to 24 year olds.
		R6 Improve the evaluation of the effectiveness and relative value for money of the services and interventions in their area that are intended to reduce the proportion of young people who are NEET.

Date of report	Title of review	Recommendation		
October 2014 Delivering with less – the impact on environmental health services and citizens	<ul> <li>R1 Revise the best practice standards to:</li> <li>align the work of environmental health with national strategic priorities;</li> <li>identify the wider contribution of environmental health in delivering strategic priorities of the Welsh Government; and</li> <li>identify the benefit and impact of environmental health services on protecting citizens.</li> </ul>			
		R2 Provide scrutiny chairs and members with the necessary skills and support to effectively scrutinise and challenge service performance, savings plans and the impact of budget reductions.		
		<ul> <li>R3 Improve engagement with local residents over planned budget cuts and changes in services by:</li> <li>consulting with residents on planned changes in services and using the findings to shape decisions;</li> <li>outlining which services are to be cut and how these cuts will impact on residents; and</li> <li>setting out plans for increasing charges or changing standards of service.</li> </ul>		
	<ul> <li>R4 Improve efficiency and value for money by:</li> <li>Identifying the statutory and non-statutory duties of council environmental health services.</li> <li>Agreeing environmental health priorities for the future and the role of councils in delivering these.</li> <li>Determining an 'acceptable standard of performance' for environmental health services (upper and lower) and publicise these to citizens.</li> <li>Improving efficiency and maintaining performance to the agreed level through: <ul> <li>collaborating and/or integrating with others to reduce cost and/or improve quality;</li> <li>outsourcing where services can be delivered more cost effectively to agreed standards;</li> <li>introducing and/or increasing charges and focusing on income-generation activity;</li> <li>using grants strategically to maximise impact and return; and</li> <li>reducing activities to focus on core statutory and strategic priorities.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>			
	<ul> <li>R5 Improve strategic planning by:</li> <li>identifying, collecting and analysing financial, performance and demand/need data on environmental health services;</li> <li>analysing collected data to inform and understand the relationship between 'cost: benefit: impact' and use this intelligence to underpin decisions on the future of council environmental health services; and</li> <li>agree how digital information can be used to plan and develop environmental health services in the future.</li> </ul>			

Date of report	Title of review	Recommendation
January 2015	Managing the Impact of Welfare Reform Changes on Social Housing Tenants in Wales	R1 Improve strategic planning and better co-ordinate activity to tackle the impact of welfare reform on social-housing tenants by ensuring comprehensive action plans are in place that cover the work of all relevant council departments, housing associations and the work of external stakeholders.
		<ul> <li>R2 Improve governance and accountability for welfare reform by:</li> <li>appointing member and officer leads to take responsibility for strategic leadership on welfare reform and be accountable for performance; and</li> <li>ensuring members receive adequate training and regular briefings on welfare reform to be able to challenge and scrutinise performance and decisions.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>R3 Ensure effective management of performance on welfare reform by:</li> <li>setting appropriate measures to enable members, officers and the public to judge progress in delivering actions;</li> <li>ensuring performance information covers the work of all relevant agencies and especially housing associations; and</li> <li>establishing measures to judge the wider impact of welfare reform.</li> </ul>
		R4 Strengthen how welfare-reform risks are managed by creating a single corporate-level approach that co ordinates activity across the Council and the work of others to provide adequate assurance that all the necessary and appropriate actions to mitigate risk are taking place.
		<ul> <li>R5 Improve engagement with tenants affected by the removal of the spare-room subsidy through:</li> <li>the provision of regular advice and information on the options open to them to address the financial impact of the change in their circumstances;</li> <li>the promotion of the 'Your benefits are changing' helpline; and</li> <li>the provision of support to tenants specifically affected by the removal of the spare-room subsidy to participate in regional/national employment schemes.</li> </ul>

Date of report	Title of review	Recommendation
January 2015	Managing the Impact of Welfare Reform Changes on Social Housing Tenants in Wales	<ul> <li>R7 Improve management, access to and use of Discretionary Housing Payments by:</li> <li>establishing a clear policy or guide that is available in hard copy and online to the public that sets out the Council's policy and arrangements for administering Discretionary Housing Payments;</li> <li>clearly defining eligible and non-eligible housing costs covered by Discretionary Housing Payments in application forms, policy documentation and applicant guidance leaflets;</li> <li>clearly setting out the maximum/minimum length of time that such payments will be provided;</li> <li>setting and publishing the timescale for the Council making a decision on Discretionary Housing Payments applications;</li> <li>including information within public literature on the Council's policy for right to review or appeal of a decision and the timescales and process to be followed in deciding on these; and</li> <li>clearly define the priority groups for Discretionary Housing Payments in public literature to ensure that those seeking assistance, and those agencies supporting them, can assess whether such payments are a viable option to address their housing and financial needs.</li> </ul>

### Appendix 9 – Recommendations and areas for improvement made by the CSSIW during the course of the year

#### CSSIW – Performance Evaluation Report 2013-2014 – Areas for improvement

The Council should:

- work with health colleagues to ensure that children and young people with mental health needs receive appropriate Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services to meet their needs;
- take action in response to the areas for improvement highlighted in the looked after inspection report;
- put in place systems to evaluate the impact of work undertaken by the safeguarding and quality assurance unit to improve safeguarding arrangements in education;
- review structure and practice in the Family Support Team to ensure concerns are picked up and addressed in a timely manner;
- the Council should improve performance in relation to looked after children statutory visits;
- review practice in and performance in relation to looked after children and take appropriate action to improve in this area;
- ensure a Personal Education Plan is in place for all looked after children who require one;
- further improve on the completion of children in need reviews in accordance within the statutory timetable;
- ensure the Council has a good understanding of the levels of needs of vulnerable and at risk looked after young people and its corporate parenting responsibilities; and
- implement the corporate parenting strategy.

#### CSSIW – Inspection of Children's Services – February 2015

- **R1** Training should be delivered for all professionals/agencies to ensure that the thresholds for access to children's services are clearly understood and consistently applied; this training should incorporate completion of quality referral information and reports to conference.
- **R2** Effective systems must be in place to ensure that all children who meet the threshold for an initial assessment by children's services receive a timely assessment that is of good quality so that their safety is secured.
- **R3** Strategy discussions and decisions should be informed by the involvement of all relevant professionals and clearly record the rationale for decisions and agreed timescales for action.
- **R4** The quality and consistency of record keeping should be improved; all staff and managers should ensure that their records are of good quality, are up to date and are systematically stored.
- R5 The quality of risk assessment and risk management should be improved; policies and toolkits should be revised to focus explicitly on risk assessment and management in children's services and staff should be trained appropriately. 'Contracts of expectation' should not be used to manage risk; statutory child protection processes should be initiated where there are safeguarding concerns.
- **R6** There should be a greater focus on engaging with children and involving them in the assessment process; this should include taking more account of children's communication needs and a more detailed analysis of their cultural, religious and other diversity needs.
- **R7** The quality of assessments and plans should be improved to ensure that they are consistently of a good quality, with a clear focus on the needs, risks and strengths of children, and that desired outcomes, timescales and accountabilities for actions are clear.
- **R8** Performance management and quality assurance arrangements, including scrutiny of service demand and routine auditing of the quality of practice, should be more effectively embedded so that managers at all levels have timely, relevant and accurate performance and quality assurance information to enable them to do their jobs effectively and to deliver improvements.
- **R9** The consistency and quality of management oversight, direction and supervision of front line staff throughout children's services should be improved.
- **R10** Senior leaders should take steps to enhance their line of sight on frontline work and ensure the improvements needed in children's services are prioritised and the pace of improvement sustained.

Wales Audit Office 24 Cathedral Road Cardiff CF11 9LJ

Tel: 029 2032 0500 Fax: 029 2032 0600 Textphone: 029 2032 0660

E-mail: info@audit.wales Website: www.audit.wales Swyddfa Archwilio Cymru 24 Heol y Gadeirlan Caerdydd CF11 9LJ

Ffôn: 029 2032 0500 Ffacs: 029 2032 0600 Ffôn Testun: 029 2032 0660

E-bost: post@archwilio.cymru Gwefan: www.archwilio.cymru